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FRIDAY, JANUARY 19, 1934

UNITED STATES SENATE,
SUBCOMMITTEE OF THE COMMITTEE

ON BANKING AND CURRENCY,
Washington, D.C.

The subcommittee met at 10 a.m., pursuant to adjournment on
yesterday, in room 301 of the Senate Office Building, Senator Duncan
U. Fletcher presiding.

Present: Senators Fletcher (chairman), Adams, Townsend, and
Couzens.

Present also: Ferdinand Pecora, counsel to the committee; Julius
Silver and David Saperstein, associate counsel to the committee; and
Frank J. Meehan, chief statistician to the committee.

The CHAIRMAN. The subcommittee will come to order, please. I
see that Mr. Higbie has taken the chair at the table.

Mr PECORA. Mr. Higbie, we won't want you on the stand any
longer.

Mr. HIGBIE. I thank you.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Bodman.
The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Bodman, please stand, hold up your right

hand, and be sworn.
You solemnly swear that you will tell the truth, the whole truth,

and nothing but the truth, regarding the matters now under inves-
tigation by the committee. So help you God.

Mr. BODMAN. I do.

TESTIMONY OF HENRY E. BODMAN, DETROIT, MICH.

Mr, PECORA. Mr. Bodman, will you please give to the committee
reporter your full name, address, and business or occupation?

Mr. BODMAN. My name is Henry E. Bodman, 1400 Buhl Building,
Detroit, Mich., attorney at law.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Bodman, were you connected with the Guardian
Detroit Union Group, Inc., in any capacity?

Mr. BODMAN. I was.
Mr. PECORA. In what capacity ?
Mr. BODMAN. I was one of the original organizers, and for 2 years

I was the chairman of the executive committee.
Mr. PECORA. Were you also a director?
Mr. BODMAN. And also a director.
Mr. PECORA. Did you continue to act as a director from the incep-

tion of the corporation down to the date when the receiver for it was
appointed last year ?

Mr. BODMAN. I did.
175541—34—P

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



4 9 6 6 STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES

Mr. PECORA. Were you also attorney or counsel for the corpora-
tion, or its legal adviser?

Mr. BODMAN. I acted as legal adviser for the Guardian Detroit
Group, Inc., and the Guardian Detroit Union Group.

Mr. PECORA. DO you recall early in the year 1930 that the practice
commenced whereby the group wrote surety bonds guaranteeing the
repayment of certain deposits in behalf of various of its unit banks ?

Mr. BODMAN. I cannot remember when the practice began, but I
do remember that they did it.

Senator TOWNSEND. Mr. Pecora, was the guaranteeing done for the
unit banks only, or was it done for outside banks as well ?

Mr. PECORA. For unit banks only.
Senator TOWNSEND. All right.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Bodman, were you consulted about that

practice before it was instituted ?
Mr. BODMAN. I wouldn't say I was, but I was consulted about it,

and whether it was before or after, I am not sure. But I was
consulted, and I rendered an opinion in regard to it.

Mr. PECORA. DO you recall the substance of the opinion that you
rendered ?

Mr. BODMAN. I rendered an opinion that they had the legal right
to enter into such bonds. And I might further say that additional
advice ŵ as taken from two other firms in Detroit on that subject
independently, and those firms were Goodwin, Hill & Hamblen and
Bulkley, Ladyard, Dickinson & Wright.

Senator COUZENS. And they were all in agreement ?
Mr. BODMAN. Yes, Senator Couzens; they were all in agreement.
The CHAIRMAN. That it was within the chartered powers of the

corporation ?
Mr. BODMAN. Yes, Senator Fletcher; that it was within their char-

tered powers. I also obtained the opinion of the attorney general of
the State of Michigan on that subject.

Senator TOWNSEND. And, of course, he was also an attorney ?
Mr. BODMAN. He was, and I have a copy of his opinion here.
Mr. PECORA. Will you produce a copy of the opinion that the at-

torney general of the State of Michigan rendered on the subject?
Mr. BODMAN. Yes. May I read a copy of my letter to him, to

which the attorney general of Michigan replied enclosing his opinion ?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. BODMAN. On May 11, 1931, I wrote the following letter to

the attorney general of the State of Michigan [reading] :
MAY 11, 3931.

Hon. PAUL W. VOORHEJS,
Attorney General, Lansing Mich.

DEAR MR. VOORHETS: I am taking the liberty of attaching to this letter copies
of previous correspondence on the subject of the execution by Guardian Detroit
Union Group of surety bonds guaranteeing deposits of public funds held by
so-called units of the " Group Co."

v We are very anxious to discontinue this practice if there is any objection
whatever on the part of any of the State authorities, including particularly
the banking commissioner and yourself. I have no doubt that the pressure
of other matters during the session of the legislature has made it necessary
to lay this matter aside, and I am very hopeful that we can have an opinion
from your department at an early date.

Yours very truly,
(Signed) HENRY E. BODMAN.
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And that letter, as I stated, I addressed to him on May 11.
Mr. PECORA. YOU say "May 11, 1931"?
Mr. BODMAN. Yes. Nowy may I read the reply ?
Mr. PECORA. If you will.
Senator COUZENS. Had youi issued any surety bonds prior to that

time ?
Mr. BODMAN. I am not sure, but I think we had.
Senator TOWNSEND. YOU stated in your letter that you were anx-

ious to discontinue that practice, which shows that you had.
Mr. BODMAN. Yes; I imagine so.
The CHAIRMAN. I t was only to guarantee public deposits, not indi-

vidual deposits?
Mr. BODMAN. Oh, no; just public funds.
Mr. PECORA. All right. You may proceed.
Mr. BODMAN. On May 12,. 1931, the Attorney General replied to

me as follows [reading] :
STATE OP MICHIGAN,

ATTORNEY GENERAL'S DEPARTMENT,
Lansing, May 12, 1931,

PAUL W. VOOEHIES,
Attorney General,

EMERSON It. BOYLES,
Deputy.

Mr. HENRY E. BODMAN,
Attorney at Laia, Detroit, Mich.

My DEAR Mr. BODMAN : I acknowledge receipt of your letter of May 11,
attached to which are copies of letters dated December 23 and April 14,
written relative to the right of the Guardian, Union Group to issue bonds
guaranteeing deposit of public funds held by units of the Group Co.

This question was before my office some little time ago, and I am enclosing
herewith, a copy of an opinion dated January 27, 1931, which was written
to Hon. Charles D. Livingston, commissioner of insurance. I trust that this
opinion will answer the inquiry contained in your letter.

Very truly yours,
(Signed) PAUL W. VOOSHIES,

Attorney General.

Now, Mr. Pecora, a copy of that opinion is attached to this
correspondence.
- Mr. PECORA. May I have it?

Mr. BODMAN. Yes, indeed.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Bodman, I have what purports to be a photo-

static copy of this opinion rendered by the attorney general of
Michigan to the commissioner of insurance, under date of January
27, 1931. Will you look at it and tell me if you recognize it as being
in conformity with the copy which you have presented of that opin-
ion?

Mr. BODMAN. Well, I won?t take the time to compare it with your
photostat, but I have no doubt it is. I mean, I will not take the
time to read it over.

Mr. PECORA. I have made a cursory comparison, and I think it is
all right.

Mr. BODMAN. I have no doubt it is.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Chairman, I offer this photostat in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted and made a part of the record,
(The opinion rendered by the attorney general of Michigan, Jan,

27, 1931, was marked " Committee Exhibit No. 95, January 19,
1934 ", and will be found at the end of the day's proceedings.)

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



4 9 6 8 STOCK EXCHANGE PKACTICES

Mr. PECORA. NOW, the opinion is very lengthy, but at this time
I will read

Mr. BODMAN (interposing). Maŷ  I have the letters I read to the
attorney general and his reply, which you have received in evidence
also?

Mr. PECORA. Certainly. Here they are.
The CHAIRMAN. They have already been read and have become a

part of the record.
Mr. BODMAN. I would like to have them on your record.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Bodman, the only advantage that accrued to the

group in the writing of those surety bonds, instead of having them
written by an independent surety company, was the saving effected
in the payment of premiums, wasn't it ?

Mr. BODMAN. Mr. Pecora, I cannot answer that question. There
was a saving, of course, but later on it became almost impossible to
get surety bonds for public funds, and in 1932 the Michigan Legis-
lature passed on act dispensing with surety bonds for some public
funds.

Mr. PECORA. Let me bring to your attention the following extract
from the minutes of a meeting of the executive committee of the
board of directors of the Guardian Detroit Union Group, Inc.,
held on February 3, 1930, at which meeting you as chairman of the
executive committee presided, according to the minutes. And have
you that record ?

Mr. BODMAN. NO; I do not think I have that here. There was
something else among my papers I was going to look at.

Mr. PECORA. I want to read the following excerpt therefrom:
Mr. Stalker brought to the attention of the executive committee that

from time to time certain of our units were called upon to furnish bonds
covering deposits of public funds, and suggested that the group could effect
considerable savings by acting as surety instead of furnishing bonds through
a surety company.

It was the sense of the meeting that until such time as the board of direc-
tors meet no general procedure should be determined upon, but in order to
provide for the case presented, in the case of the Union State Bank of Dear-
born the following resolution should be presented to the executive committee

" Resolved, That the proper officers of the Guardian Detroit Union Group,
Inc., be and they are hereby authorized to execute in the corporate name of
said company and under its corporate seal, a bond in the amount of $500,000
as surety for the Union State Bank of Dearborn, Dearborn, Mich., covering
the deposit in said bank, of public funds of the city of Dearborn, Mich."

The foregoing resolution being duly offered and seconded, was unanimously
adopted.

I understand that according to the minutes of either the execu-
tive committee of the board of directors or of the board of direc-
tors of the Guardian Detroit Union Group, Inc., this was the first
time that any action was taken with respect to the group writing
surety bonds for any of its unit banks. Now, does that accord with
your recollection?

Mr. BODMAIST. I have no recollection as to when it began whatever,
but if you say that you have looked up the minutes and that is
shown, I will be perfectly willing to state that that is the fact.
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Mr. PECORA. NOW, I have before me what purports to be an excerpt
from the minutes of the meeting of the board of directors of the
group, held on March 12, 1930, a little over a month after the meet-
ing of the executive committee from the minutes of which I have
just read, and this excerpt from the minutes of the meeting of the
board on March 12, 1930, reads as follows, and it appears at page 10
of the minute book [reading] :

Resolved that in the discretion and with the approval of the executive com-
mittee, the proper officers of the Guardian Detroit Union Group, Inc., be and
they are hereby authorized to execute from time to time, in the corporate name
of said company and under its corporate seal, surety bonds for public or
other funds on deposit with any unit of the group.

Have you any recollection of that action ?
Mr. BODMAN. I know that such action was taken, but I haven't

any definite recollection of that particular meeting. I know that
that was done, however.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Bodman, you have called attention here to the
letter that }̂ ou wrote some time in 1931 to the attorney general of
the State of Michigan, and in response to which you received a copy
of the opinion rendered by the attorney general to the commissioner
of insurance.

Mr. BODMAN. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. Under date of January 27, 1931.
Mr. BODMAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. AS a matter of fact, didn't you express your opinion,

as the legal adviser of the company, that the group had the right
to execute and furnish the surjety bonds for its unit banks in order
to secure deposits of public funds ?

Mr. BODMAN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And that was long before the date of the letter

3'ou wrote to the attorney general of Michigan ?
Mr. BODMAN. I do not know how long before, but I had expressed

a legal opinion to that effect.
Mr. PECORA. For the purpose of refreshing your recollection

thereon I show you what purports to be a photostatic copy of a letter
written by you under date of June 17, 1930, addressed to the Hon.
Paul H. King, referee in bankruptcy, Detroit, Mich. Will you look
at it and tell me if 3̂011 recognize that as a photostat of such a letter
sent by you?

Mr. BODMAN. I will.
Mr. PECORA. And it is such a letter?
Mr. BODMAN. Yes; it is.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Chairman, I offer it in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted and entered on the record.
(A photostat of a letter written June 17, 1930, by Henry E. Bod-

man to Paul H. King, referee in bankruptcy, Detroit, Mich., was
marked "Committee Exhibit No. 96, Jan. 19, 1934", and will
be found immediately following where read by Mr. Pecora.)

Mr. BODMAN. May I now look at that photostat for a moment?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. BODMAN (after reading the letter). All right.
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Mr. PECORA. The letter received in evidence as committee exhibit
no. 96, being on the letterhead of Henry E. Bodman, attorney and
counselor at law, is as follows [reading] :

DETROIT, June 17, 1939.
Hon. PAUL H. KING,

Referee in Bankruptcy, Detroit, Mich.
DEAR SIB : The question has been submitted to me whether Guardian Detroit

Union Group, Inc., has power to become surety on bonds guaranteeing deposit
of bankruptcy funds* deposited with banks of which the Group Co. owns sub-
stantially all of the stock.

Of the National Bank of Commerce, Guardian Detroit Bank, Second National
Bank of Saginaw, and various other banks, the Group Co. owns all except direc-
tors qualifying snares. Under the well-known doctrine that corporations have
the power to become surety and to guarantee the obligations of subsidiary com-
panies, which doctrine has been recognized in Michigan, the Guardian Detroit
Union Group can, in my opinion, legally assume the obligations of such surety-
ship.

The Group Co. is not organized specifically to engage in the business of
becoming surety, but it has full power to own the stocks of other corporations,
including the stock of banks and trust companies, and 1 have no doubt of its
power to become surety under the circumstances above referred to.

Yours very truly,
HENRY E. BODMAN.

Mr. Bodman, the contention you advanced in this letter, or the
opinion expressed in this letter, was based upon the fundamental
principle upon which you advised the group that it had the legal
power to execute and furnish the surety bonds to its unit banks; is
that it?

Mr. BODMAN. That is right.
The CHAIRMAN. What is the date of that letter, Mr. Pecora?
Mr. PECORA. June 17, 1930.
The CHAIRMAN. All right.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Bodman, it was not based upon any specific

ground contained in the charter of the company, was it?
Mr. BODMAN. It was not.
Mr. PECORA. Did you first learn of the rendition of the Attorney

General's opinion to the Commissioner of Insurance, a copy of which
has been marked in evidence as " Committee's Exhibit No. 95 ", when
you received that letter from the Attorney General in response to
your letter to him, which you have read into the record?

Mr. BODMAN. NO. I don't remember when, but I think not. I
think I had heard that the question had been raised and that he had
rendered such an opinion. I had written prior thereto for his
opinion. Am I right about that ?

Mr. PECORA. I think you wrote some time in March of 1931 origi-
nally.

Mr. BODMAN. I think my letter will show that.
Mr. PECORA. I want to call your attention to the foLowing excerpt

from the Attorney General's opinion to the Commissioner of Insur-
ance.

Mr. BODMAN. May I look at my copy of the paper again ?
Mr. PECORA. Certainly. It is next to the last page of the opinion,

which opinion is rather a lengthy one. It is as follows:
It is my conclusion, therefore, that as long* as a holding company limits its

guaranty and surety undertakings to its subsidiary units upon whose business
it depends for the success of its own existence, there can be no legal objection
to such action. There must in all such cases, however, be a direct relationship
between the guaranty and the business of the guaranteeing company.
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I feel called upon, however, by motives of public policy, to caution depositors,
especially municipal corporations, against the too-liberal exercise of the rule
here announced. While not, strictly speaking, a legal question, there is, how-
ever, an important question of policy to which I must allude. The purpose of
a guaranty is to insure the faithful performance of an undertaking by the
principal, in default of which the person identified or the obligee may resort
to the liability assumed by the guarantor. Applied to the instant case, it means
simply that if a municipal corporation should deposit funds in a bank and the
security of those deposits should be guaranteed by a mercantile corporation
organized to hold the stock of that bank and of other banks, and the bank
should fail, the depositor would have recourse against the assets of the holding-
company as the guarantor. However, as already pointed out, the assets of
the holding company consist chiefly, if not entirely, of stocks including the
stock of the defunct bank. The value of the holding company's assets is there-
fore no greater than the total value of all of the stock in its portfolio, except,
of course, for such cash assets which it may own in the way of undivided
profits, etc. It is entirely conceivable, however, that the failure of a bank may
directly result in the failure of a holding company, or at least result in serious
impairment of the holding company's assets. In such a case the situation
would be one where the bank in effect guaranteed its own obligations, and the
depositor would find himself without secondary protection of any kind. In
fact, if the sole assets of the holding company should be the stock of the de-
funct bank, the guaranty would fall with the principal obligation. There is,
therefore, an element of danger in the practical application of the holding
reached above, to which attention should be directed.

Mr. PECORA. YOU agree with the observation of the Attorney Gen-
eral that I have just quoted, do you not ?

Mr. BODMAX, I do not say that I agree with it. I think he over-
looked the fact that in the stock of the holding company was the
provision for the liability of the surety, which I think did add an
element of additional safety to depositors.

Mr. PECORA. Well, that liability attached anyway because of the
surety bond given by the holding company?

Mr. BODMAN. Yes; it attached anyway.
Mr. PECORA. The fact is, as events have since transpired and devel-

oped, that the observation of the Attorney General which I have just
read to you from his opinion seems to have been fairly a forecast of
what happened?

Mr. BODMAN. The events certainly did not turn out as anybod}7

anticipated at that time. I think, looking back, it was a forecast.
Mr. PECORA. When this opinion of the Attorney General was

brought to your attention in 1931, did you do anything about calling
it to the attention of the group ?

Mr. BODMAN. I do not recall.
Mr. PECORA. SO far as you know, did the group continue to write

surety bonds for its various unit banks ?
Mr. BODMAN. I think it did.
Mr. PECORA. And continued to do until an amendment of the law

of the State of Michigan deprived it of the legal power to do so?
Mr. BODMAN. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. But right up to the last minute, right up to the time

when the amendatory act became effective, the group continued to
write these surety bonds?

Mr. BODMAN. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know how many of these bonds had been

written and were outstanding and in effect ?
Mr. BODMAN. I do not know. I know there was a large amount.
Mr. PECORA. Over 12 million dollars?
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Mr. BODMAN. If you say that is so, I would not hesitate to admit it.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know the amount of claims, in dollars and

cents, that have been made under these surety bonds against the
group ?

Mr. BODMAN. I do not.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know that they aggregated over 7 million

dollars ?
Mr. BODMAN. No; I do not know that.
Mr. PECORA. But you are cognizant of the fact that while these

surety bonds were being written by the group for its unit banks the
Group Co. was executing these surety bonds and furnishing them
from time to time as occasion required?

Mr. BODMAN. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. Did you not recognize that there was a contingent

liability attaching to the Group Co. under those surety bonds?
Mr. BODMAN. Did I recognize there was a contingent liability?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. BODMAN. I suppose I did.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know whether or not in any statement of

financial condition or report of financial condition made by the
Group Co. that contingent liability was shown ?

Mr. BODMAN. I do not know of "any.
Mr. PECORA. YOU know that the fact is that it was never shown

in any such report, do you not ?
Mr. BODMAN. I would say yes; it was not, to my knowledge.
Mr. PECORA. DO you consider that that was sound practice, not to

include in its reports or statements any mention at all of the con-
tingent liability represented by the surety companies?

Mr. BODMAN. I do not think the question ever presented itself
to me in connection with those reports.

Mr. PECORA. YOU were a director continuously in this Group Co.
from the time of its inception up to the time a receiver was ap-
pointed, were you not ?

Mr. BODMAN. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. YOU were also legal adviser to the group?
Mr. BODMAN. I was.
Mr. PECORA. YOU read, I assume, the reports that were issued from

time to time to the stockholders by the executive officers of the group?
Mr. BODMAN. I did.
Mr. PECORA. Did you have anything to do with the preparation of

any of those reports ?
Mr. BODMAN. I will say that in preliminary drafts of those re-

ports—I will not say as to all of them, but as to some of them—
they were submitted in draft form to one or two of the members of
the executive committee, including Dr. Murphy and myself. I do
not know who else. I know there were others.

Mr, PECORA. Were the drafts of the tentative or proposed reports
so submitted to you in such form as to show or give a complete state-
ment of the financial condition of the group as a whole ?

Mr. BODMAN. Well, so far as the form of the reports is concerned^
I do not think I ever considered anything about the form. T as-
sumed that they did correctly state the condition and position of the
Group Co. when they were sent out.

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES 4 9 7 3

Mr. PECORA. Were you so familiar with the actual position or
condition of the Group Co. as of the times to which these annual
reports relate as to enable you to determine whether or not the report
correctly showed the true financial condition or position of the group ?

Mr, BODMAN. Was I sufficiently familiar?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. BODMAN. I took the figures that were presented or brought in

by the audit department, I presume. That part of the statement I
do not think was ever taken up with me, as to the propriety of its
form. I do remember that in one or two of those statements some of
the language that was put in there was put in at my suggestion.
There is one instance that does stand out in my mind in connection
with the performance of the trust company with regard to the man-
agement of its trusts. If you remember, in one of them there is
something about that.

Mr. PECORA. YOU know that in its annual reports no information
is given of the earnings of those units of the group which were non-
banking units?

Mr. BODMAN (after conferring with associates). No; I do not know
that.

Mr. PECORA. IS it your impression that such information is con-
tained in the annual reports?

Mr. BODMAN. I should have to study them before I could answer
that question. Since you brought that question up before, I have
examined some of these reports

Mr. PECORA. That is, within recent days?
Mr. BODMAN. Within the last month—and I think the earnings

of the investment companies were stated. They were nonbanking
units.

Mr. PECORA. Can }̂ ou refer us to any such statement ?
Mr. BODMAN. I asked Mr. Lord to give me an analysis of the

differences, and I notice in connection with 1931 the earnings of
the investment companies, before and after reserves, are stated.
I am not stating that on my own

Mr. PECORA. What page?
Mr. BODMAN. I do not know.
Mr. PECORA. Can you refer to the inclusion in the report for any

other year of any similar matter?
Mr. BODMAN. Other than 1931 ?
Mr. PECORA. Yes; other than the instance you have just given.
Mr. BODMAN. 1931 is the one I took it from. In 1929—I am still

consulting this memorandum that I did not prepare—in 1929 the
aggregate gross and net earnings of all units of the group, before
reserves and afterwards, are stated.

Mr. PECORA. All units collectively?
Mr. BODMAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And there was a detailed statement embodied of the

financial condition of each banking unit?
Mr. BODMAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. But no detailed statement of any nonbanking unit?
Mr. BODMAN. I believe that is correct.
Mr. PECORA. SO that the statement you have referred to might

include a loss sustained by any nonbanking unit without the fact of
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such loss having been sustained becoming apparent to any stock-
holder reading the report; is not that so ?

Mr. BODMAN. I really ought not to testify on this subject without
knowing more than I do about those reports, but I would think not.
I think this, that the aggregate gross and net earnings of all the units
of the group, before reserves for contingencies and afterwards, and
also dividends paid, were shown in the report.

Mr. PECORA. Could anyone tell by reading the statement whether
or not any nonbanking unit had operated at a loss?

Mr. BODMAN. Any of the statements?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. BODMAN. Oh, I would think so.
Mr. PECORA. Point it out to me, will you please ?
Mr. BODMAN. I think there is one report that I know was called

to your attention—at least, I think it was, before Mr. Lord was on
the stand, where the operating loss of the investment companies was
stated; or, I will say, the operating losses of the nonbanking units
were stated.

Mr. PECORA. I do not recall that, Mr. Bodman.
Mr. BODMAN. Don't you? Well, maybe I am wrong on that.
Mr. PECORA. Were you a member of the executive committee of

the board of directors of the group from the inception of the group,
or only for the first 2 years ?

Mr. BODMAN. The first 2 years; and while I am on that subject,
ma}^ I read from a bylaw defining the duties of the chairman and
executive committee?

Mr. PECORA. Surely.
Mr. BODMAN. I do not want you to get the idea that I was an

operating officer in any of these companies. The duties of the chair-
man of the executive committee are defined as follows:

The directors shall elect a chairman of said committee—

This is under the heading of executive committee—
whose duty it shall be to preside at meetings thereof.

Mr. PECORA. What are the duties of the executive committee as
defined by the bylaws?

Mr. BODMAN. They are to function in the interim between the
meetings of the directors, with the full power of the directors.

Mr. PECORA. And you as chairman
Mr. BODMAN. What I meant was that as chairman I had no opera-

tive function; I had no salary and had nothing to do with the opera-
tion of the company except to act as a director and to pass on legal
questions as they Avere presented to me.

Mr. PECORA. Would you say that you regarded your chairman-
ship of the executive committee as imposing upon you merely nomi-
nal duties?

Mr. BODMAN. I would say that my duties were exactly as defined
in that bylaw.

Mr. PECORA. Would you characterize them as nominal duties?
Mr. BODMAN. NO; I would not say they were nominal duties. I

do not think the duties of any director are nominal. I do not think
they are any greater than any other director's.
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Mr. PECORA. YOU were under annual retainer to the group to
render it legal advice ?

Mr. BODMAN. No; I was not.
Mr. PECORA. But you were its legal officer?
Mr. BODMAN. I was not the only one; but from time to time they

would retain, and have retained, other counsel. I acted as their
counsel, and I sent a bill in at the end of each year for what I felt
would properly compensate me for my services.

Mr. PECORA. I notice in the annual report to the stockholders
of the group

Senator COTJZENS. For what year?
Mr. PECORA. 1931—that in the list of officers of the group your

name is contained as counsel.
Mr. BODMAN. I have no doubt of it; but if you want to know the

fact, I never was elected. No action was ever taken, so far as I
can find out, to make me such. I did act as such. I have no doubt
that my name appears.

Mr. JPECORA. With your knowledge and consent ?
Mr. BODMAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And you were held out to the public as counsel for

the company?
Mr. BODMAN. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Bodman, did you know, prior to the institution

of these hearings, or prior to the time when this group has a receiver
appointed for it, that the group, at the end of the years 1930, 1931,
and 1932, actually had a deficit?

Mr. BODMAN. After dividends?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. BODMAN. I presume I did.
Mr. PECORA. Well, is it more than an assumption on your part?
Mr. BODMAN. It is not a matter of definite recollection. The earn-

ings of the different units were read from time to time at directors'
meetings, and I have no doubt that after the payment of dividends
an operating deficit was shown. I have no distinct recollection of it.

Mr. PECORA. Did you as a director approve of the declaration
of dividends in amounts and at times when the result of such decla-
ration and payment of dividends was a deficit?

Mr. BODMAN. I would not say that. I approved of all of the
declarations of dividends at any meeting that I attended. I do not
know whether there was a deficit or not, because the deficit was fre-
quently not determined until the end of the year. However, that
did not seem important to me, and would not today. The group
was a holding company, and its investments were in these bank
units and investment units, and they were the real earning power
of that group.

Mr. PECORA. Did you help prepare or give any advice in connec-
tion with the preparation of the annual reports that were filed with
the Michigan Securities Commission by the group ?

Mr. BODMAN. I did not. I never saw them until they were pre-
sented at this hearing.

Mr. PECORA. YOU Knew that the Michigan statute required the
filing of such reports with the securities commission ?

Mr. BODMAN. I did. I assumed they were sent in, if I thought
about it; but I was not consulted, neither did I see them.
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Mr. PECORA. YOU had nothing to do with the preparation of
them?

Mr. BODMAN. No.
Mr. PECORA. And you did not know that such reports were filed,

or the substance or contents of any such reports, until the evidence
relating thereto was brought out before this committee ?

Mr. BODMAN. If I thought about it at all I would have assumed
they were filed; but the first time I ever saw them was when they
were presented here.

Mr. PECORA. Was that the first time you learned anything about
the substance of those reports?

Mr. BODMAN. What do you mean by the substance ?
Mr. PECORA. The contents, the general showing indicated by the

reports.
Mr. BODMAN. I would not say that, I think those reports were in

accordance with facts, that after the end of the year the deficits
shown in there after the payment of dividends had arisen.

Mr. PECORA. YOU have read the annual reports sent out by the
group to its stockholders?

Mr. BODMAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Would you say that one reading those annual reports

would get a true picture, an accurate picture, of the financial condi-
tion of the group?

Mr. BODMAN. I think he would. I think he could very easily,
because I think the essential facts are there.

Mr. PECORA. Was the essential fact that in each of the years 1930,
1931, and 1932 the group operated at a loss or deficit set forth in
any way, shape, or forni in any of the annual reports for those
years ?

Mr. BODMAN. YOU are talking about the group or the Group Co.?
Mr. PECORA. The Group Co.
Mr. BODMAN. That makes quite a difference,
Mr. PECORA. Whenever I refer to the group I am referring to the

Group Corporation, known as the " Guardian Detroit Union Group,
Inc."

Mr. BODMAN. NO; I do not remember that there was anything in
any of those reports that specifically stated that.

Mr. PECORA. Or that indicated that?
Mr. BODMAN. Yes; I think it might very reasonably have indicated

it.
Mr. PECORA. Show me a single statement embodied in any annual

report issued by the group from which the reader would learn or
could learn that the group had operated at a deficit in that year.

Mr. BODMAN. Without further study of those reports I really
could not answer that question.

Mr. PECORA. YOU say that during the past month you have had
these annual reports scanned by somebody ?

Mr. BODMAN. Yes. We have discussed them, Mr. Lord and I as
indicated, but I think he could testify to it much better than I
could.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Bodman, did you ever have occasion to make any
comments to Mr. Lord or any other executive officer or officers of
the Group Co. with regard to the lack of information given out even

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



STOCK EXCHANGE FKAOTICES 4 9 7 7

to the directors of the group at meetings of the board with respect
to the financial condition of the Group Co. ?

Mr. BODMAN. Unless you can refresh my recollection about it I
could not answer that.

Mr. PECORA. Let me see if this serves to refresh your recollection.
I show you what purports to be a photostatic reproduction of a so-
called " Intra-Group Memorandumn dated August 27, 1931, ad-
dressed by you to Mr. Robert O. Lord on the subject of executive
committee meeeting. Will you look at it and tell me if you recog-
nize it to be a true and correct copy of such a memorandum sent by
you to Mr. Lord on or about the date which it bears?

Mr. BODMAN. Yes; this is my signature, and I have no doubt of it.
I had entirely forgotten it, but I have no doubt that I wrote it.

Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evicleMF..
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted1..
(Photostatic copy of Intra-Group Memorandum dated August

27, 1931, to Mr. Robert O. Lord and signed by Mr. Henry E. Bod-
man, was received in evidence, marked " Committee Exhibit No. 97,
Jan. 19, 1934.")

Mr. PECORA. The document which has been received in evidence as
committee's exhibit no. 97 of this date,, reads as follows. It is on the
letterhead of the Guardian Detroit Union Group, Inc., and is entitled
"Intra-Group Memorandum," addressed to Mr. Robert O. Lord,
from Mr. Henry E. Bodman; sub|eety

 44 Executive Committee Meet-
ing ", dated August 27,1931 [reading]:

I think an improvement can be made in the manner of submitting information
as to earnings and condition of the companies in the group. At the last meet-
ing Mr. Patterson read a long list of figures wMeh are difficult to retain and
which leave a very indefinite picture of what they represent. After these
figures are read there is lacking a general sismmarizing comment upon the
condition of the companies in the group. I would suggest, therefore, that such
statements as are to be presented be typewritten and that each attending mem-
ber have a copy (which he will surrender before leaving the meeting and the
premises) and that after an opportunity has been presented to examine these
figures you should comment upon tiie figures and upon the condition of the group
as a whole, with special emphasis upon such units as need special comment,
and that you would submit any suggestions WMCB occur to you as to the condi-
tion and earnings of the various companies, and lay before the meeting any
suggestions that you think might be profitable to discuss.

I do not mean this as a criticism, but I hare a feeling that the meetings
are rather pointless, because the matters are thrown on the table in haphazard
fashion and no formal report is made by any of the group officers. I am not
sure in just how much detail these reports sboiokl be made, but I am certain
there should be some such report. After tbe last meeting two of the members
of the committee called my attention to the fact that there never had been
submitted, either to the board of directors or t© the executive commitee, a
satement of the Group Co. showing its income sand expenses or how its funds
were invested. I think this is very unfortunate, and I wish at the next
meeting such a statement would be submitted in writing. This report, I thinks
should be in the form of a balance sheet and an income and expense account
for, say, the first 6 months of 1931, and a statement made as to how the earn-
ings are invested. We should, I think, bear in mind that there are members
of the group who are not in touch with the situation in Detroit and who-
should go away from these meetings feeling that they have had a picture
presented to them in such a way that they can go back to their associates
feeling that they are informed. I think that a statement of the affairs of
Keane, Higbie & Co. and the Guardian Detroit Co. should also be reported1

on regularly. These are matters concerning everybody in the group. It is-
unfortunate to have our associates learn of important situations indirectly.
They are entitled to have these matters- brought to their attention by the-
officers direct.
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I would be glad at your convenience to sit down and discuss with you and
Mr. Patterson the form in which this information should be submitted. I am
certain we can improve the impression which these meetings create in the
minds of those who attend. I do not think it is sufficient to advise the at-
tending members that all of the information on any subject is available and
open to inspection. Fundamental and important things should be prepared in
advance and presented, and the members should not be expected to dig things
out for themselves. I have reference in this connection particularly to the
inquiry Mr. Morley made in reference to the Group Co. After the meeting-
he stated that he would dislike very much to be put on the stand and to
be made to admit that he never had seen a statement of the Group Oo.'s in-
come and operating expenses. You will recall he asked for this information,
and the reply was that all of the figures were available to anyone who was
interested. As above stated, I do1 not think that is sufficient.

Please regard the foregoing as a suggestion intended to be constructive and
not critical.

HENRY E. BODMAN.

Mr. BODMAN. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. YOU felt that there was enough justification in the

facts to warrant the criticism or suggestion that you embodied in
this memorandum that you addressed to Mr. Lord ?

Mr. BODMAN. I felt exactly as I expressed myself in that letter.
Mr. PECORA. Had that been a growing feeling or impression on

your part that had accumulated over a period of time ?
Mr. BODMAN. I cannot say that it had been a growing feeling.

Mr. Patterson read a great many figures and they were difficult to
retain.

Mr. PECORA. Had the practice followed by the officers in giving
reports and information to members of the board of directors and
members of the executive committee of the board of directors at the
meetings of those boards, respectively, which you complained of in
this memorandum, been the practice that had been followed and
observed from the inception up to the time you wrote this memoran-
dum in August 1931 ?

Mr. BODMAN. I would say so.
Mr. PECORA. If that is the case, do you recall ever having called

the attention of Mr. Lord to the unwisdom of this practice prior to
the date of this memorandum, exhibit no. 97 ?

Mr. BODMAN. NO ; I do not recall having called his attention to it,
nor anybody else, prior to that date;

Mr. PECORA. DO you know what was done, if anything, to correct
the things that you complained of or criticized in this memorandum ?

Mr. BODMAN. What is the date of that ?
Mr. PECORA. August 27, 1931.
Mr. BODMAN. I think, beginning in 1932—my recollection may be a

little hazy about this, but my recollection is that beginning in 1932,
and possibly prior thereto, there were printed or written figures.
Instead of having them read, they were prepared.

Senator ADAMS. Mr. Chairman, I do not believe the general counsel
needs coaching on the witness stand as to what was done.

Mr. BODMAN. NO, sir.
Mr. HENRY E. BODMAN, Jr. I have some facts that I was going to

tell him.
Senator ADAMS. YOU are not on the stand, sir.
Mr. HENRY E. BODMAN, Jr. I beg your pardon.
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Mr. BODMAN. I want to say that beginning in 1932 Mr. Kanzler
became chairman of the board of the Group Co., and it was at my
suggestion that they put a banker on as chairman of the executive
committee, and I think I suggested Mr. Shorts, from SaginaAV, who
was associated with Mr. Morley, who is referred to in that letter;
and from that time I am sure the reports were written—I mean the
figures that I talked about as having been read were submitted in
writing.

Mr. PECORA. Was that the only thing that was done to meet the
objections that you expressed in this memorandum?

Mr. BODMAN. I cannot recall anything else. I do not know wThen
the practice of submitting reports began. My attention has not been
called to it from that day to this, but I will say that following that
letter, it may not have been immediately, but shortly after that, we
began to present them in writing.

Mr. PECORA. This is a rather significant statement that you em-
bodied in this memorandum of yours to Mr. Lord, exhibit no. 97
[reading] :

I Have reference in this connection particularly to the inquiry Mr. Morley
made in reference to, the Group Co. After the meeting he stated that he would
dislike very much to be put on the stand and be made to admit that he had
never seen a statement of the Group Co.'s income and operating expenses.
You will recall he asked for this* information, and the reply was that all the
figures were available to anyone who was interested.

Mr. Morley was a member of the executive committee of the board
at that time ?

Mr. BODMAN. I think he was.
Mr. PECORA. And had been for some time prior to August 1931?
Mr. BODMAN. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. Apparently, from this statement of yours in this

memorandum, not even the members of the executive committee of
the board of directors were ever informed, at board meetings or
otherwise, of the Group Co.'s income and operating expenses.

Mr. BODMAN. NO ; I would not say that letter showed that. I said
he had never seen a balance sheet. Isn't that what he says?

Mr. PECORA. That is what you said he said.
Mr. BODMAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA (reading) :
After the meeting he stated that he would dislike very much to be put on the

stand and be made to admit that he never had seen a statement of the Group
Co.'s income and operating expenses. You will recall he asked for this informa-
tion and the reply was that all the figures were available to anyone who was
interested.

Mr. BODMAN. I do recall that.
Mr. PECORA. I take it that Mr. Morley's experience, as he made you

aware of it, was that of every other member of the executive com-
mittee of the board of directors. Is that a fair assumption?

Mr. BODMAN. I cannot say that, Mr. Pecora. Mr. Morley did not
attend many of the meetings. He was a very elderly man, and he
came down from Saginaw, I would say, to a very few meetings, but
the practice had been to read off the figures, exactly as I have testified.

Mr. PECORA. Had the practice been merely to read them off, with-
out making any comment thereon?
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Mr. BODMAN. No; I would not say that. I think a good deal of
comment was made. I mean, there were people in from these unit
banks who made comments on the progress of their own banks.

Mr. PECORA. Here is what you said in this memorandum, among
other things [reading] :

After these figures are read there is lacking a general summarizing com-
ment upon the progress and condition of the companies in the group.

Mr. BODMAN. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. YOU were calling attention then to the situation that

had existed from the inception of the Group Co., were you not?
Mr. BODMAN. I imagine I was.
Mr. PECORA. What led you to make the following statement in this

memorandum to Mr. Lord [reading] ?:
I think that a statement of the affairs of Keane, Higbie & Co., and the

Guardian Detroit Co. should also be reported on regularly. These are matters
of concern to everybody in the group. It is unfortunate to have our associates
learn of important situations indirectly. They are entitled to have these
matters brought to their attention by the officers directly.

Mr. BODMAN. What led me to make that comment ?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. BODMAN. Because I do not think the investment companies'

statements were submitted independently. I did not think sufficient
emphasis was laid upon them. Was this 1931 ?

Mr. PECORA. This is August 27, 1931.
Mr. BODMAN. YOU see, the investment companies had entered this

depression with a very large portfolio of securities, and it was in
the fall of that year that it was decided to liquidate, but it was a
matter of concern to us, and that was one of our difficulties—the
fact that they had on hand a large investory of securities which, in
the depressed condition of the market, were causing concern.

Mr. PECORA. Was it because of those conditions, do you think,
that the directors and members of the executive committee of the
board of the Group Go. were not told regularly of the affairs of
Keane, Higbie & Co. and the Guardian Detroit Co. ?

Mr. BODMAN. NO; I would not say that.
Mr. PECORA. What caused you to say in this statement:
It is unfortunate to have our associates learn of important situations indi-

rectly. They are entitled to have these matters brought to their attention by
the officers directly.

Mr. BODMAN. May I have that just a moment?
Mr. PECORA. Surely [handing papers to Mr. Bodman]. That is

the next to the last paragraph on the first page.
Mr. BODMAN. I think I made that comment because I thought they

were entitled to have those matters brought to their attention more
specifically at the meetings.

Mr. PECORA. What matters did you have in mind? What were
you alluding to specifically ?

Mr. BODMAN. I think I had reference to the investment companies.
When Mr. Morley came down, and Mr. Shorts also, and others, they
would confer with Mr. Lord, and I have not any doubt that in those
conferences they were advised, in a general way, as to the condition
of these companies, but it seemed to me, as I expressed in this letter,
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that a more formal report, a fuller report, should be made at the
meetings themselves.

Mr. PECORA. AS a matter of fact, during the years 1930 and 1931,
as well as in 1932, these investment company units of the group
showed big losses, did they not?

Mr. BODMAN. They showed great shrinkages, yes.
Mr. PECORA. NO mention was made of those losses or shrinkages

at the meetings of the executive committee or meetings of the board
or directors?

Mr. BODMAN. I could not say that. I think their general condi-
tion was disclosed and discussed. I do not know that any statements
were submitted.

Mr. PECORA. Was any reference made to those conditions of these
investment company units in any of the annual reports to the stock-
holders issued by the Group Co.?

Mr. BODMAN. Yes; I think so.
Mr. PECORA. Will you call my attention to any you have been able

to find?
Mr. BODMAN. I have not any reports here, but if you will show

them to me, I will try to.
Mr. PECORA. I noticed before, when you were referring to examina-

tion of reports, you were reading from some manuscript, which
apparently represented a report made to you by whatever person you
delegated to the business of scanning the reports.

Mr. BODMAN. The memorandum that I have here is one that Mr.
Lord prepared for me to explain the differences in these statements
from year to year, but I know that in one of the reports—in fact,
I think two of them—mention is made of the fact that large losses
had occurred in the portfolios of the investment companies, and
that $7,500,000 had been borrowed in order to carry those until the
return of those values to what were considered intrinsic values. I
think you will find that in one of those reports.

Mr. PECORA. In the annual report to the-stockholders of the Group
Co. for the year 1930, under the caption " Securities Companies "
the following appears. I am reading from the report marked in
evidence as " Committee's Exhibit No. 36 of December 20, 1933 "
[reading] :

In a year such as 1930 the securities companies encounter problems that
do not occur during years of normal business and market conditions. Since
the drastic decline of October 1929, prices of securities, except for occasional
brief instances, have gone considerably downward. Many thoroughly sound
and high-grade securities are selling at figures below sound and reasonable
prices. The Guardian Detroit Co. and Keane, Higbie & Co., in common with
most securities companies and individual investors, have seen the market
price of their inventory decline to a figure below values which should obtain
under normal business conditions. This inventory might be divided into
two general classes: First, securities which have been purchased for resale;
second, securities which were purchased to give us a more or less permanent
position, where we have a special interest, and which we expect to hold for
institutional benefit, regardless of market fluctuations.

Most of the depreciation in inventory values has occurred in this latter
class of investments. From the standpoint of operations, that is, the purchase
and sale of securities, both of these companies during 1930 made an operating
profit. Conforming to the most conservative practice of valuing inventory
at cost or market, whichever is lowest, Keane, Higbie & Co. has set up, out
of undivided profits, a special inventory reserve of $2,000,000. In the case
of Guardian Detroit Co., a special inventory reserve of $4,500,000 has been
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created by the transfer of $2,900,000 from capital account and $1,600,000 from
undivided profits. These reserves do not represent actual losses, but are set
up to bring the inventories to market prices prevailing as of December 31,
1930. The inventories consist of sound securities, and both companies are
in a position to carry these inventories until the return of more normal
conditions. Even a partial return to prices at which these same securities
sold during 1930 would make these reserves unnecessary.

That is all that appears under the caption of " Securities com-
panies." Is that the statement to which you refer?

Mr. BODMAN. That is one of them. I think there is one later,
where reference is made to borrowing $7,500,000 to carry them.

Mr. PECORA. In the annual report to the stockholders of the Group
Co. for the year 1931 there is no discussion at all or no state-
ment at all relating to the condition of the securities-company units
of the group, under the caption of " Securities companies ", such as
we found in the 1930 report, and which I have just read to you; but
in the 1931 report I find this paragraph embodied in the general
report to the stockholders. I will read it to you [reading] :

For the year ended December 31, 1931, the net earnings of the banks and
trust companies of the group, after all expenses of operation and after setting
aside adequate reserves for taxes and depreciation of banking quarters and
equipment, and before charge-offs, were $3,887,052.86, or at the rate of $2.51
per share on the 1,554,844 shares of the group stock, $20 par value outstanding.

Then I find this paragraph in that same report [reading] :
The abnormal decline in securities prices during the past year has called for

increased expenditures for investment analysis and caring for estates and
trusts under the administration of our various units. These increased expendi-
tures, while affecting adversely the net earnings received from these sources,
have been amply justified by the results obtained.

This is the only reference I find in the annual report to the stock-
holders of the group company for the year 1931 to this $7,500,000
item. I will read the entire paragraph in which the reference is
made to that $7,500,000. That is on page 9 of the printed annual
report [reading] :

As a further step in the simplification of corporate structure, it is planned
to consolidate the operations of our investment companies, and their present
holdings will be reduced in an orderly manner, as proper opportunity offers.
In order to effect economies in the management of their portfolios, this activity
is being centered in the group company. In the regular course of business these
companies had made loans with banks outside the group for the purpose of
carrying their inventories of securities. All of these loans have been consoli-
dated in a single loan of approximately $7,500,000 made by the group company
with banks outside the group. This arrangement permits carrying securities
until quoted values are more nearly normal.

That is all I find about that. Is that what you have reference to ?
Mr. BODMAN. That is the reference I have; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. DO you think that conveyed to the stockholders a

complete and full picture of the situation of the group company %
Mr. BODMAN. The group company alone ?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. BODMAN. I think you will find in that report that the state-

ment of operating losses of the affiliated institutions, other than
banks and trust companies, contains the operating deficit of the
Group Co., do you not?

Mr. PECORA. Can you refer me to the page ?
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Mr. BODMAN. No, I cannot; but I think if you will give me the
xeport, I might.

Mr. PECORA. This is the report for 1931 for the Group Co., the
xeport to the stockholders [handing document to Mr. Bodman].

Mr. BODMAN (reading).
The total operating losses of affiliated institutions other than banks and trust

-companies Jamounted to $542,957.68, equal to 35 cents a share.
Mr. PECORA. The total what?
Mr. BODMAN (reading) :
The total operating losses of affiliated institutions other than banks and

trust companies amounted to $542^57.68.
I do not know whether this is true or not, but I have been told

that that included the operating deficit of the Group Co. itself.
Mr. PECORA. Who told you that?
Mr. BODMAN. Mr. Lord.
Mr. PECORA. When; recently?
Mr. BODMAN. Yes; when this question came up, I asked him what

the difference in these reports was, and I think that is a fact, al-
though I do not know that it is.

Mr. PECORA. In the report to the stockholders of the Group
Co. for the year 1930, there is contained, under the caption of
" Earnings " a statement referred to as the combined earnings and
expenses of the various units of the group for the year 1930, and
that combined statement of earnings and expenses of the various
units of the group, which, I take it, includes all the units, non-
banking as well as banking, shows a balance, by way of net addi-
tion to undivided profits, of $922,833.73; but, as I look at this state-
ment, I do not see that anyone could ascertain from it what losses,
if any, were sustained by any of the units.

Mr. BODMAN. I am not sure I can either, Mr. Pecora, but I would
like to look at the report. I am sure I cannot tell you. I am not
familiar enough with it to answer that question.

Mr. PECORA. Can you recall what had happened prior to the date
of your memorandum to Mr. Lord, which is in evidence here as
^exhibit no. 97, and which memorandum, I will remind you again,
was written on August 27, 1931, which caused you to say in this
memorandum [reading] :

I think that a statement of the affairs of Keane, Higbie & Co., and the
Guardian Detroit Co., should also be reported on regularly. These are matters
of concern to everybody in the group.

Mr. BODMAN. What is the question about that ?
Mr. PECORA. What had happened which called forth that specific

comment, or statement, by you, in this memorandum to Mr. Lord?
Mr. BODMAN. I thought we ought to have periodic and detailed

statements, or more detailed statements of the condition of those
two units.

Mr. PECORA. Those two units ?
Mr. BODMAN. Keane, Higbie & Co., and Guardian Detroit; be-

cause, as I have undertaken to state, those were the units that had
this large inventory of securities which were shrinking.
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Mr. PECORA. YOU follow that up directly by saying as follows in
this memorandum [reading] :

It is unfortunate to have our associates learn of important situations.
indirectly.

What did you have in mind when you wrote that ?
Mr. BODMAN. I do not know, unless it was reference to talks be-

tween these directors, as they came down, and officers. I know that
Mr. Morley and Mr. Shorts, and other heads of these out-State units.
would come in and talk with Mr. Lord personally about the general
conditions. I do not know whether that is what I referred to or not..

Mr. PECORA. YOU apparently had in mind some incidents or cir-
cumstances that had been brought to your knowledge prior to the
writing of this memorandum, and which informed you of the fact
that important situations respecting Keane, Higbie & Co. and the
Guardian Detroit Co. had been learned of by persons to whom you.
refer here as associates, in an indirect fashion. What did you mean
by that?

Mr. BODMAN. I do not remember what I meant by that. I have-
no recollection about it at all, unless I had reference to such infor-
mation as these people might pick up by talking to officers, and
not at the board meeting.

Mr. PECORA. That is not a reference to anything which any of
these gentlemen learned indirectly, is it?

Mr. BODMAN. It might have been, yes. I have no recollection of
what that refers to.

Mr. PECORA. YOU said further in this memorandum [reading] ::
" I am certain we can improve the impression which these meetings
create in the minds of those who attend ".

What did you think was the kind of impression created at these
meetings upon the minds of those who attended these meetings of
the executive committee and the board of directors of the Group Co. ?

Mr. BODMAN. The impression I have reference to was the impres-
sion that these figures were read off, and not more formally pre-
sented.

Mr. PECORA. Wasn't it something more than that?
Mr. BODMAN. Not that I recall; no.
Mr. PECORA. Wasn't it something more specific than that?
Mr. BODMAN. NO ; I don't think so.
Mr. PECORA. For instance, you refer further in this memorandum*

to the circumstances of the presiding officer at the meeting, or the-
executive officer of the company attending the meeting, when asked,
for specific information, being told that the figures are in the records
and are available to anybody interested.

Mr. BODMAN. I remember that Mr. Morley did raise the question
that you have referred to, and that the statement was made that all-
figures were available and that the books were open to inspection
at any time, but I did not think that quite met the situation. I
thought there should have been a more formal presentation of the
circumstances.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Bodman, you heard the testimony given before
this committee yesterday with regard to certain transactions involv-
ing a sale of 30,000 shares of the capital stock of the Union Com-
merce Investment Co. to Goldman-Sachs?
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Mr. BODMAN. I did.

Mr. PECORA. And the repurchase of 25,000 of those shares?
Mr. BODMAN. I did.
Mr. PECORA. And the disposition that was made of those 25,000

:shares ?
Mr. BODMAN. I did.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know anything about the facts and circum-

stances revolving about those situations or transactions?
Mr. BODMAN. I know just this. I knew nothing about the sale

or the agreement that Mr. Blair had testified to, about the sale of
Union Commerce stock to Goldman-Sachs. I knew nothing about
the arrangement that was testified to by Mr. Higbie, as to his taking-
care of that commitment out of the shares of Union Commerce,
that he was to get in exchange for Keane, Higbie & Co. I do remem-
ber that after the merger of the Union Commerce Corporation and
the Guardian Detroit Group was proposed, and while it was in
the course of consummation, a suggestion was made—and I think
it came from Mr. Lord—that it would be inadvisable to have such
.a large holding of group stock held by a New York banking house.
I knew nothing about the negotiations for the repurchase until the
executive committee meeting, the minutes of which you read
^yesterday.

Mr. PECORA. YOU knew nothing about that?
Mr. BODMAN. Nothing about it.
Mr. PECORA. YOU knew nothing about the—let me ask it in a more

direct form. Did you know nothing about the action taken at the
.special meeting of the stockholders on September 12, 1929?

Mr. BODMAN. What meeting is that ?
Mr. PECORA. The meeting at which the stockholders
Mr. BODMAN. Of what company?
Mr. PECORA. That was the Union Commerce.
Mr. BODMAN. I knew nothing about that at all. I will say this,

Mr. Pecora: That on the 18th of October—I have forgotten the dates
of these meetings you read, but on the 18th of October-1929 the stock-
holders of both the Union Commerce and the Guardian Detroit
group had voted the approval of this merger.

Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. BODMAN. And that it was contemplated in that merger that

Keane, Higbie & Co. and the Guardian Detroit Co. would be—I can-
not say whether they would be combined, but I understood that the
Guardian Detroit Co. was to run the securities business. Meanwhile
that repurchase, according to the testimony you heard yesterday and
that 1 heard, had been negotiated, but I do not think there was any
corporate action taken with reference to it prior to the date of the
first meeting you referred to yesterday—certainly not to my
knowledge

Mr. PECORA. Were you connected in 1929 with the Guardian De-
troit Co.?

Mr. BODMAN. Yes; I was a director of it.
Mr. PECORA. DO you recall anything about the action taken, I

think it was on November 6, 1929, by the board of the Guardian
Detroit Co. approving and ratifying that which its officers had done
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in connection with participating jointly with Keane, Higbie & Co-
with respect to a transaction involving 17,500 shares of Union Com-
merce Co. stock?

Mr. BODMAN. I attended that meeting, as the minutes show, and
I remember just what those minutes show. In other words, the
transaction had been consummated, and it was ratified at that
meeting.

Mr. PECORA. Was a full report made of the transaction at that
meeting before it was ratified by the board ?

Mr. BODMAN. I do not know whether a full report was made..
My recollection is that it was reported to that board that in con-
nection with the merger it had been thought advisable to repurchase,,
or to get from Goldman-Sachs a large block of their stock, for the
reason that I have already mentioned, and that the officers had con-
summated that arrangement; that the stock had been repurchased..
By that time the stock had fallen in value—am I right about this?
Is that the meeting where authority was given to sell to some of the-
directors ?

Mr. PECORA. NO ; that was subsequent to November 6. I think it
was on November 6, 1929, that this resolution ratifying the action
of the officers in participating jointly with Keane, Higbie & Co. with
respect to whatever they did in connection with the 17,500 share*
was ratified.

Mr. BODMAN. Yes; I remember just exactly what those minutes
show.

Mr. PECORA. DO you recall the action taken by the board of the
Guardian Detroit Co., in which it approved the transaction whereby
the Guardian Detroit Co. purchased for $184 a share those 17,500*
shares ?

Mr. BODMAN. I remember exactly what those minutes show. Oth-
erwise I would have no recollection about it.

Mr. PECORA. The minutes do not go into any details at all of that
transaction ?

Mr. BODMAN. They do not.
Mr. PECORA. YOU have no recollection of any details ?
Mr. BODMAN. I have no recollection except that it was reported

that that, stock had been repurchased at $184 a share, and I think
the staement was made that that was considerably under the then
market.

Mr. PECORA. AS a matter of fact, it was considerably over the
market at tjhat time, was it not—when this action was taken?

Mr. BODMAN. NO. I t was reported that when that stock was
bought it had been bought under the market. It may have been
over the market at the date of that meeting. I do not know. I know
it was very much over it at a later date.

Mr. PECORA. YOU heard Mr. Higbie testify about the formation
of a selling syndicate without commitment ?

Mr. BODMAN. I heard him testify.
Mr. PECORA. Did you know anything about that?
Mr. BODMAN. I did not.
Mr. PECORA. The first you learned about it was when Mr. Higbie

testified to it yesterday ?
Mr. BODMAN. I would not say that. I have no recollection of it.

I do know of the meeting that was held, as was testified to, at Dr.
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Murphy's house, where, after this large block had been acquired by
Guardian Detroit, and the price had fallen, certain directors were
induced, or at least they did agree, to4ift out, in order to relieve the
Guardian Co., I think it was 18,000 shares of group stock, or some-
thing like that.

Mr. PECORA. 25,500 shares?
Mr. BODMAN. Well, it was that or any part of 20,500, but I think

the amount actually purchased was somewhat less than that.
Mr. PECORA. Did you attend the conference at Dr. Murphy's

house ?
Mr. BODMAN. I don't think I did, but I heard of it afterwards.
Mr. PECORA. What did you say was the purpose of that action

whereby the directors undertook individually to take over at $180
a share up to 20,500 shares of the capital stock of the Union Com-
merce Co. ?

Mr. BODMAN. The purpose of that action was to relieve the Guard-
ian Trust Co. of such a heavy investment in group stock, and $180
a share which the directors or certain directors agreed to purchase
that stock at was very much in excess of the then market.

Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. BODMAN. That was done as a remedial action. I have for-

gotten the exact amount of it, but it was over $3,000,000 these
directors put up of their owTn money.

Mr. PECORA. Edsel Ford, as I recall, subscribed to the extent of
$1,200,000 to that?

Mr. BODMAN! I think he did.
Mr. PECORA. Did you ever learn, either by attendance at any meet-

ing of the executive committee of the board of any of these com-
panies, Guardian Detroit Co., Keane, Higbie & Co., or the Group Co.,.
that one of the reasons why that action was taken by those directors,
which as you say, operated to relieve the Guardian Detroit Co. of
a heavy loss which otherwise it would not have had to take

Mr. BODMAN (interposing). I t was a burden on them.
Mr. PECORA (continuing). Was because at the outset the transac-

tion was one which had not been regularly undertaken by the Guard-
ian Detroit Co. ?

Mr. BODMAN. NO; I never heard that. At least, I have no recol-
lection of hearing that.

Mr. PECORA. And that this action was taken by the directors in
order to still the voice of criticism about it ?

Mr. BODMAN. I never heard that.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Bodman, I want to refer again to the statement

contained in the annual report to the stockholders of the Group Co..
for the year 1931 and which will be read into the record as follows:

The total operating losses of affiliated institutions other than banks and
trust companies amount to $542,957.68, eq,ual to 35 cents per share.

You did not intend to impty that you construed that statement as
a reference to the only loss sustained by the affiliated institutions or
units other than bank units during the year 1931 ?

Mr. BODMAN. I don't mean to imply anything about it, Mr. Pe-
cora. I understand that that statement does include the operating
deficit—it was not an operating deficit but it was a deficit after pay-
ment of dividends—of the Group Co. My authority for that, as I
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told you, was what Mr. Lord told me. I think that figure does in-
clude the deficit for that year of the Group Co.

Mr. PECORA. And sole authority for that is what Mr. Lord told
you?

Mr. BODMAN. That is what I understand.
Mr. PECORA. What I am asking you is, You did not regard this

statement in the report as meaning that the only losses sustained by
the nonbanking units of the Group Co. during the year 1931 are these
operating losses aggregating five hundred and forty-two thousand
and odd dollars.

Mr. BODMAN. No; I would not think—is that 1931?
Mr. PECORA. Yes, sir.
Mr. BODMAN. I would not think so. I think the depreciation of

so-called " write-offs " would be in addition to that.
Mr. PECORA. And those write-offs or losses represented by depre-

ciations in inventory values ran into the millions of dollars, did they
not?

Mr. BODMAN. I would not undertake to answer that, Mr. Pecora.
I t was very large. There is no question about that.

Mr. PECORA. That is all, Mr. Bodman.
Senator COUZENS. Mr. Bodman, I would like to ask you to explain

this: There is a curious matter that stands out in my mind, and that
is that the repurchase agreement from Goldman-Sachs Co. was
25,000 shares. There appears no record in the minutes of any of the
group companies or units with respect to that agreement until the
amount was dropped to 17,500 shares. I am unable to fathom how it
is that the 25,000 shares repurchase agreement does not appear in
the record anywhere until 7,500 shares have been disposed of.

Mr. BODMAN. I cannot explain it.
Senator COUZENS. I wonder if there is any of your associates here

who can explain it.
Mr. BODMAN. I don't know. You can ask them. But I don't know

anything about it.
Senator COUZENS. Because, as the evidence appears before thi,s

committee now, there seems to have been a repurchase agreement
without any corporate responsibility of any kind until 7,500 shares
had been sold at a profit, and then when the loss occurs, the stock
has dropped, the 17,500 shares is taken over by the group.

Mr. BODMAN. Well, I heard Mr. Higbie testify to it, and 1 am
not able to give you any light On that subject at all. I think he
said, however, that they had disposed of some 7.500 shares, did he
not?

Senator COUZENS. Yes.
Mr. BODMAN. And some question of profit came in, and I heard

him testify that until the account was closed you could not tell
whether there was a profit or not. I do not know whether there was
a profit or not.

Senator COUZENS. There is no record in the minutes anywhere that
we can find that the corporation as such took any responsibility in
the repurchase of these 25,000 shares or assumed any responsibility
for losses, until after 7,500 shares had been disposed of at a profit,
and then the market dropped, and then the corporation, according
to the minutes, took over the 17,500 shares at a price greatly in excess
of the market, thereby putting upon the group this enormous loss.
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Mr. BODMAN. I cannot explain it, Senator.
Senator COTJZENS. If there is anybody here among your associates

who can explain it to the committee I think it might well be ex-
plained, because it has left a very bad taste in the minds of some
of the committeemen at least, that that was a deliberate dumping
upon the group of a syndicate operation when a los,s appeared.

The CHAIRMAN. The profits on 7,500 shares went to this selling
syndicate, not to the group. That was the profit. They did not
estimate the total profits in the account until the account was closed,
but as far as tlie 7,500 shares were concerned that profit went to
the selling group.

Mr. BODMAN. Well, all I know about it, Senator Fletcher, is what
I heard testified to here yesterday, and I understood from Mr.
Higbie's testimony that the selling group was made up of Guardian
Detroit Co., Keane, Higbie & Co., and Fisher & Co. Is that right?

Senator COTJZENS. And Mr. Bitting of Fisher & Co.
Mr. BODMAN. I don't know whether it was Mr. Bitting represent-

ing Fisher & Co. or Bitting individually.
Mr. PECORA. Individually, I understood him.
Mr. BODMAN. I mean there were four.
Senator COTJZENS. And Mr. Covington was to share in the profits.
Mr. BODMAN. Yes.
Senator COTJZENS. But that does not appear in the records to have

been done by any corporate action in connection with it at all. No
corporate action seems to have appeared until the market had
dropped and the 17,500 shares stood to stand a substantial loss.

Mr. PECORA. A loss of approximately $55 or $60 a share.
Mr. BODMAN. I cannot throw any light on it. I am sorry I cannot.
Senator COTJZENS. If anybody can explain that, it would clear

up the situation here very much.
Mr. PECORA. I sought to get all I could from Mr. Higbie yesterday

on that. I have questioned Mr. Bodman about that, and he frankly
acknowledges ignorance of the transaction.

Mr. BODMAN. I have no knowledge of it.
Senator COTJZENS. May I ask Mr. Longley, who is in the audience r

whether he remembers anything about this?
Mr. LONGLEY. NO; that was sometime before my time.
Mr. PECORA. IS there any gentleman connected with any of these

companies involved in the transaction that can throw further light
on it?

(There was no response.)
Senator COTJZENS. There appears to be no answer, so we will have

to let the record stand as it is.
Mr. PECORA. That is all I have to ask you, Mr. Bodman. Is

Colonel Walsh here ?
Mr. WALSH. Yes.

TESTIMONY OF JAMES I. WALSH, DETEOIT, MICH.

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Walsh, you may be sworn.
You solemnly swear that the testimony you will give before

this committee in the matters under investigation will be the truth9
the whole truth and nothing but the truth. So help you God.
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Mr. WALSH. I do.
Mr. PECORA. Your full name, address, and business or occupation,

please.
Mr. WALSH. James L. Walsh; 8162 East Jefferson Avenue De-

troit, Mich.; at present a vice president of the National Bank of
Detroit.

Mr. PECORA. Were you at one time an officer or director of the
Guardian Detroit Union Group, Inc.?

Mr. WALSH. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. When did you first become connected with that

company ?
Mr. WALSH. With the Group Co?
Mr. PECORA. Yes, sir.
Mr. WALSH. When it was formed, as a result of the changeover

from Guardian Detroit Group to Guardian Detroit Union Group.
Mr. PECORA. That was in December 1929 ?
Mr. WALSH. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And what office did you hold if any in that group

company at its inception in December 1929 ?
Mr. WALSH. I was a director; I was a member of the executive

committee; I was one of the vice presidents not on salary, and
I wTas chairman of the operating committee, sir.

Mr. PECORA. What were generally the duties of the operating
committee, Mr. Walsh?

Mr. WALSH. I should sa}̂  a general description would be mutual
education to bring these officers who operated banks together and
discuss their operating problems.

Mr. PECORA. Did you eventually become an executive vice presi-
dent, so called, of this Group Co. ?

Mr. WALSH. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. On salary?
Mr. WALSH. Not at first on salary. I became nonsalaried executive

vice president and later a salaried executive vice president.
Mr. PECORA. Did you continue to serve as a director of the Group

Co. from December 1929 till the date when a receiver for it was
appointed last year?

Mr. WALSH. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And w êre you during that entire period a member of

the executive committee and of the operating committee as well as
of the board ?

Mr. WALSH. Yes, sir; of the executive committee, but I understand
that the operating committee was combined with the executive com-
mittee at the end of the year 1932. I don't know that there was any
formal action take, but I believe that was the understanding.

Mr. PECORA. When did you become executive vice president of the
Group Co. on a salary basis?

Mr. WALSH. On January 1 of 1932.
Senator COTJZENS. At what salary?
Mr. WALSH. At, I think it was, $25,000 a year.
Mr. PECORA. Were you also a stockholder of the Group Co.?
Mr. WALSH. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. From its inception?
Mr. WALSH. I was a stockholder of Guardian Detroit Bank unified

stock, which was converted eventually into Guardian Detroit Group
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.stock, which was then converted again to Guardian Detroit Union
firoup stock.

Mr. PECOBA. DO you know how many shares of the capital stock
of the Guardian Detroit Union Group, Inc., you owned at the end
•of the year 1929?

Mr. WALSH. At the end of 1929, I should say, for myself, and
myself and family, about 4,800 shares; pretty close to it.

Mr. PECORA. DO you know how many you owned at the end of
the year 1930?

Mr. WALSH. NO, sir; I could not say off-hand.
Mr. PECORA. DO you recall having made a disposition during the

year 1930
Mr. WALSH. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. By sale or otherwise of a very substantial portion of

the holdings you had at the end of the preceding year ?
Mr. WALSH. Yes, sir; that is right.
Senator COUZENS. HOW many shares?
Mr. WALSH. Well, sir, I could not tell you off-hand the number of

shares, but I could tell you roughly—would you give me that date
.again, sir ?

Senator COUZENS. At the end of the year 1930.
Mr. WALSH. Well, a substantial amount. I mean, I should say,

perhaps 1,500 up to 2,000 shares.
Mr. PECORA. Well, now, Colonel Walsh, without taking time to go

into the documentary evidence showing that
Mr. WALSH. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Let me say that, according to data gathered by us,

the number of shares that you owned or were in your name at the
•end of the year 1929 was" 4,320; that during the year 1930 you
acquired 385 additional shares, but during that year disposed of
:$9050 shares, leaving you at the end of the year with 1,655 shares.
Would that accord with your recollection?

Mr. WALSH. Well, I would not dispute those figures, sir. I sold
SL very substantial amount of stock during 1930.

Senator COUZENS. At a profit?
Mr. WALSH. NO, sir. I might say that my sales of Guardian stock

xepresented a loss to me and to my family of $137,000, of which I
took $82,000 and my family took $55,000.

Mr. PECORA. During the year 1931 do you recall having made a
substantial disposition by sale of holdings of stock of the Group Co.
that you had at the end of the year 1930?

Mr. WALSH. Yes, sir; I kept right on. I had to sell.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know how many shares you had at the begin-

ning of the year 1932 after you had made such sale and disposition?
Mr. WALSH. NO, sir; not. offhand, but I will take your record

ior it.
Mr. PECORA. Our record indicates that you sold during the year

1931 all but 185 shares.
Mr. WALSH. During 1931? I don't think that is right, sir. I

think there was some stock in nominees' names that I owned that
would make it about 250 instead of 185. I remember I had 250
shares for quite a long time.

Mr. PECORA. These sales of your capital stock, that is, over 4,000
shares, which you owned at the end of the year 1929, and wThich sales
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were made during the year 1930 and the year 1931—were they indica-
tive of any feeling on your part at the time of the making of those
sales that it was a good thing for you to get rid of the stock in view
of declining values and a declining market ?

Mr. WALSH. NO. I think that everyone else felt that it would be
some time before values got back to where they were in 1929, but I
was very considerably in debt to banks, and practically without
exception every bit of proceeds from the sale of that stock was used
to reduce my bank indebtedness. Part of the proceeds, to the amount
of about $32,000, I did use to purchase United States Government
bonds to present—not to present, but to give back—to my wife, who*
had owned an equivalent amount before we were married, or was
given to her at the time of her marriage by relatives, which she had
loaned to me when I first purchased my original 100 shares of
Guardian Detroit Bank unified stock. I had to own them without,
hypothecation in order to qualify as a director, so that I had to put
up bonds to borrow money to pay the money for that stock.

Mr. PECOEA. NOW, Colonel Walsh, were you present before this
committee on those days when Mr. Robert O. Lord gave testimony
here with respect to the practice or custom or policy, whichever you
may want to call it, of the Group Co. of having its unit banks-
eliminate items of bills payable ?

Mr. WALSH. Yes> sir.
Mr. PECORA. YOU recall that in substance Mr. Lord testified that

the mechanics of the methods by which those items of bills payable*
were eliminated from the reports of condition made by the unit banks
from time to time in response to the call of the Comptroller of the
Currency for statement of condition

Mr. WALSH. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Were attended to by you ?
Mr. WALSH. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And you subscribed to the testimony he gave in that

respect ?
Mr. WALSH. Yes, sir. Those letters that you read from me I will

state that Mr. Lord didn't know anything about, so far as I know.
Mr. PECORA. But 3̂011 wrote all of them ?
Mr. WALSH. I did; yes, sir. I wrote them and sent them myself.
Mr. PECORA. YOU have those letters in mind ?
Mr. WALSH. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And their contents?
Mr. WALSH. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. On whose suggestion was this policy adopted by the

Group Co. and its banking units ?
Mr. WALSH. Well, I couldn't really say as to that. I have searched

my mind for it. I don't think anyone sat down and said here is a
policy and that is what we are going to do.

It seemed to have been a gradual development in the mind of
bankers that there was something to be concerned about in showing
bills payable. I think that I have heard of a bank in New York
that never borrowed of the Federal reserve bank. Of course, to my
mind, I think it is a bad attitude for bankers to take, because to a
certain extent you reduce the value of the Federal Eeserve System.
But I had heard that from the first time I ever went into the banking
business.
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Senator COTJZENS. DO you think it was a wise policy ?
Mr. WALSH. I do not; no, sir.
Senator COUZENS. DO you approve of the methods that were

adopted by the group to eliminate bills payable from the units ?
Mr. WALSH. Well, I did then, sir, and I am responsible for them,

and at that time they seemed all right. I would not do that now, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Who devised that method that was resorted to?
Mr. WALSH. I don't really know.
Mr. PECORA. Did you ?
Mr. WALSH. When I had excess funds in the Guardian Detroit

Bank, not as an officer of the group but as an officer of the Guardian
Detroit Bank, I would frequently call up officers in our State banks
and ask them if they could use some funds. Now, that is without
regard to call date at all.

Mr. PECORA. Can't you answer the question, which I will repeat:
Who devised the method or methods that were adopted by the
Group Co. and its bank units for the purpose of avoiding the show-
ing of bills payable on their statements of the banks?

Mr. WALSH. Well, as to the development of it, eventually I did it.
Mr. PECORA. YOU did it?
Mr. WALSH. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, will you describe the various methods or devices

that you caused to be adopted for that purpose?
Mr. WALSH. One of them was to ask these officers or operating-

heads of our State bank units to report their deposits and bills
payable, and if I had any excess funds I would say, "Well, here;
can you use $200,000", or " Can you use so much ? " and if they
wanted it, why, send it out.

Mr. PECORA. Just describe in detail the process by which these
bills payable items were eliminated by that means.

Mr. WALSH. We purchased a certificate of deposit in, we will say,
the unit bank. That put them in funds. Then there is a separate
transaction. When they were in funds, to wipe out their bills pay-
able, that wiped out their bills payable.

Mr. PECORA. And then after the report was submitted which elim-
inated or which did not contain the items of bills payable that were
intended to be wiped out and taken care of by this process, were
those items of bills payable restored?

Mr. WALSH. Not always; no, sir.
Mr. PECORA. At various times?
Mr. WALSH. At times I think they were, but not always. Tn fact,

some of them stayed for many months. At other times I had had
inquiries from corporations who wTanted to place funds and would
call up and say, " Now, what is your rate on say $200,000 or half a
million for a period of 3 months, 6 months, 9 months ", or whatever
it would be, or on 30 days' notice, 60 days' notice, 90 days' notice?

The CHAIRMAN. DO you know whether that was common practice
among banks ?

Mr. WALSH. I could not answer for the banks, Senator. I really
could not. We used to have inquiries quite often.

•Senator COUZENS. Didn't that happen, Mr. Walsh, in a different
way than that at times; not the units call up at times, instead of you
calling them, and ask for deposits to relieve their bills payable?

Mr. WALSH. May I have that again, Senator ?
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Senator COUZENS. YOU testified that when you had surplus^
money

Mr. WALSH. Yes, sir.
Senator COUZENS. YOU called up the units and asked them if they

could use a deposit. Was not the situation reversed at times, and
the units called up you and asked for money so that they could
relieve their bills payable ?

Mr. WALSH. I have no recollection of a particular situation, but 1
have no doubt that perhaps that did happen.

Senator COUZENS. Didn't it particularly happen with regard to
the Union Industrial Bank at Flint.

Mr. WALSH. I cannot say whether that started on which end, but
I would not make a statement that it did not, sir. I would rather
want to say that they did call up, rather than they did not.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, as possibly refreshing your recollection about
the Union Industrial Bank at Flint and the methods adopted to
enable that bank to take out bills payable items from its report, let
me show you committee's exhibit no. 48, as of December 21, 1933r
which is a photostatic reproduction of a certificate of deposit for
$600,000 in favor of the Guardian Detroit Bank. Will you look:
at it ?

Mr. WALSH. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And see if that refreshes your recollection with regard-

to the particular matter that Senator Couzens has just questioned!
you about. Look also at the endorsement on the back of that.

Mr. WALSH. Yes, sir. You asked whether that transaction initi-
ated in Flint or in Detroit? Is that the substance of the question,.
Senator ?

Senator COUZENS. NO; I asked you if the situation was not re-
versed, that at times your units called up and asked for deposits to*
relieve them of bills payable, rather than being initiated by yoi*
asking them to accept deposits. I asked you the general question,,
and then I asked you afterwards whether or not it was not reversed
in some cases with respect to the Union Industrial of Flint.

Mr. WALSH. I think that was so. I believe I answered that, sir,
Mr. PECORA. IS that exhibit which you have in your hand, which

I have passed on to you, evidence of one of those transactions?
Mr. WALSH. I should say so; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. DO you recall the particular transaction, Colonel

Walsh?
Mr. WALSH. At the end of 1931 I believe that they were in bills

payable about a million eight hundred thousand dollars, according-
to my recollection.

Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. WALSH. And they received funds either from the Highland

Park State Bank or some other bank to the amount of around six.
hundred thousand, which were deposited in Guardian Detroit Bank t o
their credit. Then there was a million two hundred thousand dol-
lars put in certificate of deposit with the Flint bank.

Mr. PECORA. Yes. What did that result in ?
Mr. WALSH. That resulted in their being put in sufficient funds

to take them out of bills payable.
Mr. PECORA. And it enabled them to report "No bills payable"?'
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Mr. WALSH. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. AS of December 31, 1931?
Mr. WALSH. That is right, yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Whereas they actually owed on account of those bills

payable a million eight hundred thousand dollars ?
Mr. WALSH. Well, they would have if they
Mr. PECORA (interposing). They would have if this had not been

clone to eliminate that item?
Mr. WALSH. That is quite right; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. According to the endorsement on the back of this

exhibit no. 48, which reads "This CD. withdrawn January 2, 1932,
and we credit Guardian Detroit Bank ", the bills payable item was
restored at least to the extent of this $600,000 represented by this
certificate of deposit 2 days after the certificate of deposit was pur-
chased, wasn't it ?

Mr. WALSH. Well, I believe so, from that; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. That is what this exhibit indicates to you ?
Mr. WALSH. Yes, sir; that is what it does.
Senator COTJZENS. Where did they owe these bills payable ?
Mr. WALSH. I am not sure, but I think they were at Guardian

Detroit Bank. In most of the cases they were at the Federal Re-
serve banks or other correspondent banks, but in this particular case
I think it was Guardian Detroit Bank.

Senator COUZENS. That is the whole million eight hundred
thousand ?

Mr. WALSH. I believe so; yes, sir.
Senator COTJZENS. HOW did the Highland Park State Bank get

into it; through instructions from you ?
Mr. WALSH. NO, sir.
Senator COUZENS. HOW did they become involved in this transfer

of deposits to the Industrial Bank of Flint to enable them to wipe out
their bills payable ?

Mr. WALSH. Well, I think that they had some excess funds and
placed them there for a few days—$600,000.

Senator COUZENS. YOU don't know anything about the trans-
action ?

Mr. WALSH. I know that about it; yes, sir. In fact, I think that I
sat in the board meeting where Mr. Maurice proposed that, but I am
not sure whether it was that 600,000 or some other transaction. That
is my recollection.

Senator COTJZENS. HOW long did the Highland Park State Bank
deposit stay in the Industrial Bank of Flint?

Mr. WALSH. I could not answer that, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Were you assisted in any way in this so-called " win-

dow-dressing " process by Mr. Patterson, one of the other executive
vice presidents of the Group Co. ?

Mr. WALSH. He might have done something independently, but
he didn't assist me in it; no, sir.

Mr. PECORA. I have before me what purports to be a photostatic
copy of a so-called " intra-group memorandum " addressed to Mr.
E. H. Shepherd, vice president. First National Bank & Trust Co.
of Kalamazoo, from Mr. B. K. Patterson, vice president of the

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



4 9 9 6 STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES

Group Co., dated April 11, 1931. I will read it to you. I t is on
the letterhead of the Guardian Detroit Union Group, Inc. [reading] :

I have noted your letter of April 10 to Mr. Goddard, in which you explain
the recent acquisition of $5,000 in bonds of the King Paper Co., which you have
taken from the State bank at Schooler aft as an accommodation to them. In
addition to making our investigations unnecessary here and there, I think the
State bank at Schoolcraft or anyone else needing funds could be accommodated
in a much better way. In this instance it would have been much better to
have loaned the State bank the sum of money which they needed on their own
note, instead of taking the bonds into your portfolio and issuing your certificate
of deposit against them.

I know that the State banks are prone to do these things in order not to
show bills payable on their own books. That, however, is their own affair, and
to my mind nothing but an evasion, and I would not want to be a party to
such an arrangement in accommodating them. J realize, of course, the de-
sirability of any bank publishing statement not showing a bills payable account
in these times, but nevertheless, the arrangement you followed has in the past
proved undesirable.

Mr. PECORA. DO you know anything about the arrangement re-
ferred to in this memorandum?

Mr. WALSH. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know anything about the particular trans-

action referred to in this memorandum?
Mr. WALSH. I do not recall anything about it.
Mr. PECORA. YOU knew Mr. Sheppard, the vice president of the

Bank of Kalamazoo, to which this memorandum is addressed?
Mr. WALSH. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Did you ever discuss this process of evading or of

avoiding a showing of bills payable, with Mr. Sheppard?
Mr. WALSH. I might have.
Mr. PECORA. Did he ever protest against it?
Mr. WALSH. Not to my recollection.
Mr. PECORA. Did any bank officers, I mean, officers of the various

unit banks of the group, protest at any time against this window-
dressing process being employed ?

Mr. WALSH. Not to my recollection.
Mr. PECORA. They all fell in line with the idea?
Mr. WALSH. Well, you say fell in line with the idea; I think they

were all in favor of it. I never heard any objections to it.
Senator COUZENS. Would you interpret that as an evasion, the

same as that letter would indicate?
Mr. WALSH. I would now; yes, sir. I did not think so then, as I

have said, with conditions as they were. Those conditions started
with the Credit Anstadt failure, and then there was one thing after
another; and Government bonds put out on September 15 began to
drop, and the whole banking fraternity were considerably worried.
I thought that was a good thing to do then. But I wouldn't do it
now.

Mr. PECORA. YOU now think they are evasions ?
Mr. WALSH. I do not think they are evasions; no, sir. I think

they are probably unwise from the viewpoint of the public reaction
to them as I have seen it develop right here.

Mr. PECORA. DO you think it amounted to a misrepresentation ?
Mr. WALSH. NO, sir; I do not.
Senator COUZENS. Then why were they bad, if not an evasion or

misrepresentation ?
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Mr. WALSH- Because I can sense from the reaction to the first
account in the press that the public did not like that way of doing
business.

Mr. PECORA. Well, do you think they should be avoided because
you have very recently learned about the public reaction to these
things ?

Mr. WALSH. Well, I will say that I would certainly not be a party
to that sort of thing.

Mr. PECORA. What has brought about that change of view on your
part?

Mr. WALSH. Just by these hearings held right here.
Senator COUZENS. Well, then, you feel that these hearings are

justified, do you ?
Mr. WALSH. What was thai ?
Senator COUZENS. I say you then feel that these hearings are

justified, do you?
Mr. WALSH. I certainly do, Senator Couzens. I have been glad

to be able to be here and to have heard what was said. And I have
learned a lot by being here—although I do not know whether that
has done any good.

Senator COUZENS. What have' you been impressed by ?
Mr. WALSH. I have learned to go right down the middle of the

road.
Senator COUZENS. And just what do you mean by that?
Mr. WALSH. TO avoid anything that savors of the twilight zone

or anything that might be unethical, or that might be misinterpreted
or misunderstood by the public.

Senator COUZENS. Or that might be deceptive ?
Mr. WALSH. Yes; I would say so.
Senator COUZENS. Why wasn't this brought out in the Detroit

grand-jury hearings?
Mr. WALSH. I do not know. I did not atltend them.
Mr. PECORA. Did you testify there ?
Mr. WALSH. NO, sir; I did not.
Mr. PECORA. YOU knew of the testimony that was being taken in

those proceedings, didn't you ?
Mr. WALSH. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Weren't you in Detroit during the time those pro-

ceedings were pending ?
Mr. WALSH. The whole time; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Did you ever offer to testify?
Mr. WALSH. I did not offer to testify.
Mr. PECORA. Or did you volunteer to testify ?
Mr. WALSH. NO, sir.
Senator COUZENS. YOU spoke a while ago of carrying some of your

shares in the names of nominees.
Mr. WALSH. Yes, sir.
Senator COUZENS. Why was that done ?
Mr. WALSH. When I was cleaning up my indebtedness Mr. D. J.

Allison, of Allison & Co., called me up and said there was a lot of
stock in my name that had come out of New York that was being
sold out by the banks.

Senator COUZENS. And was that true ?
175541—34—PT 10 27
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Mr. WALSH. Well, it was coming out, not necessarily being sold
out by the banks. I always told them to keep my loans in order and
properly collateraled, and they were always properly collateraled.
He asked me if I wouldn't have my stock at any forced sale trans-
ferred in the name of a nominee.

Senator COUZENS. And you transferred it in the name of a nominee
so that persons wouldn't know that you were selling your stocks, was
that it?

Mr. WALSH. That was the essential result; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, Colonel Walsh, do you now regard that the

purchase, so called, of these certificates of deposit, resorted to in
order to enable the unit banks to eliminate from their reports these
bills payable items, was actually a bona fide purchase ?

Mr. WALSH. Yes, sir- I did.
Mr. PECORA. Weren't they merely expedients resorted to for a few

days in some instances ?
Mr. WALSH. NO, sir. I do not think that is true, because funds

sometimes remained there for considerable periods.
Mr. PECORA. But where funds represented by certificates of de-

posit were withdrawn within a day or two after the making of a
report, eliminating the bills payable item, wouldn't you say that the
purchase of certificates of deposit was not made in good faith but
was merely an expedient ?

Mr. WALSH. I think you could say they were an expedient, but I
wouldn't say they were not made in good faith. I think they were
made for the greatest good to the greatest number, so to speak.

Mr. PECORA. Did you ever seek any advice, legal or otherwise,
from, anybody as to the legality of that process and of those opera-
tions ?

Mr. WALSH. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, the purchase of those certificates of deposit

was, in effect, a borrowing transaction, wasn't it, when restorted to
for that purpose ?

Mr. WALSH. Well, in the sense that any deposit is borrowed from
a depositor. Banks are the greatest borrowers in the world. Every
cent they have is either borrowed from a depositor or from the Fed-
eral Reserve bank.

Mr. PECORA. Confining yourself to the transactions in the matter
of these certificates of deposit in order to eliminate items from re-
ports of banks, weren't they in substance borrowing transactions ?

Mr. WALSH. Well, as I say, they were borrowing transactions; in
the sense that every deposit is a borrowing transaction.

Mr. PECORA. Weren't the sale of these c.d.'s borrowing transac-
tions in these cases, in substance ?

Mr. WALSH. NO ; I would say it was a deposit.
Mr. PECORA. Well, was it a means by which a bank that wanted

to eliminate baila payable, was put in possession of funds to enable
it to do that?

Mr. WALSH. Yes, sir. But that would, of course, happen with
any other deposit.

Mr. PECORA. TO that extent weren't these transactions borrowing
transactions ?
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Mr. WAISH. I don't think they were; no, sir; except as I say any
deposit is a borrowing transaction. I t is an unsecured borrowing
from a depositor.

Mr, PECORA. Were you familiar with, this provision of the banking
laws of the. State of Michigan, contained in section 11932 of the
laws relating to banking:

It &frall be unlawful for any bank to issue its certificate of deposit for the
purpose <of borrowing money.

Mr. WALSH. I was not at that time, as you have read it now, but
I should have been.

Mr. PECORA. I think I am through with Colonel Walsh, Mr.
Chairman,

Senator COXTZENS. May I ask one more question?
Mr. WALSH. Yes, sir.
Senator COUZENS. Did you ever in conversation or in writing with

any of the unit banks suggest that the Guardian National Bank
of Commerce or the Guardian Detroit Bank would put in a deposit
to enable them to eliminate their bills payable?

Mr. WALSH. I might have, but I don't remember any particular
occasion.

Senator COUZENS. I am not asking whether you remember any
particular occasion, but did you ever do it?

Mr. WALSH. Well, I don't remember any time that I have done
it, but I might have.

Senator COUZENS. YOU think you might have done it, but you
don't remember any specific instance; is that it ?

Mr. WALSH. NO, sir.
Senator COUZENS. But you don't recall whether you ever did it

at all or not?
Mr. WALSH. I don't recall any such instance; no, sir.
Senator COUZENS. All right.
Mr. PECOKA. I have no further questions to propound to Colonel

Walsh.
The CHAIRMAN. That is all, Colonel Walsh. You are excused,
Mr. WALSH. DO you say I am excused ?
The CHAIRMAN. Yes.
(Thereupon the witness was excused.)
Mr. PECORA. IS Mr. Wilkin here?
Mr. WILKIN. Yes, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. Please come forward to the committee table.,

stand, hold up your right hand, and be sworn: You solemnly swear
that you will tell the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the
truth, regarding the matters now under investigation by the com-
mittee. So help you God.

Mr. WILKIN. I do.

TESTIMONY OF HEEBEET E. WILKIN, DETEOIT, MICH.

The CHAIRMAN. Please state your name, place of residence, and
business.

Mr. WILKIN. My name is Herbert E. Wilkin, 9120 East Jefferson
Avenue, Detroit, Mich. I am, I suppose, a bank liquidator.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Wilkin, what is at present your business or
occupation ?
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Mr. WILKIN* I beg pardon, Mr. Pecora ?
Mr. PECORA. What is at the present time your business or occu-

pation ?
Mr. WILKIN. I am liquidating the Highland Park State Bank

;and am also employed by Governor Groesbeck, the receiver for the
Guardian Detroit Union Group.

Mr. PECORA. YOU are employed by him as such receiver in what
capacity and to do what kind of work?

Mr. WILKIN. Liquidating those companies that have been spoken
^bout here, as to securities and investments.

The CHAIRMAN. Would you call it the work of a conservator ?
Mr. WILKIN. NO; he is the receiver.
Mr. PECORA. He has employed you to assist him in the work of

liquidation ?
Mr. WILKIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Prior to the receivership of the Group Co., were you

connected with the Group Co. as an officer, director, or otherwise?
Mr. WILKIN. Yes, sir. I was executive vice president of the

Guardian Detroit Union Group.
Mr. PECORA. Were you a director of it ?
Mr. WILKIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. When did you first become a director of it?
Mr. WILKIN. I think in 1931.
Mr. PECORA. DO you remember what month ?
Mr. WILKIN. It was around September.
Mr. PECORA. Were you also a member of any committee of the

Iboard of that bank, or of the group, rather ?
Mr. WILKIN. Yes, sir; I was a member of—well, I beg pardon, it

was in 1930 that I was elected a director, and in 1931 I became a
member of the executive committee.

Mr. PECORA. At the time you became a director in 1930, or I mean
after that time, did you continue to serve as a director until the
receivership was ordered ?

Mr. WILKIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And also from the time when you became a member

%)i the executive committee of the board of the group, did you con-
tinue to serve as a member of the executive committee until the
company was placed in receivership ?

Mr. WILKIN. Yes, sir; I did.
Mr. PECORA. Were you also connected in any capacity with any

banking unit of the group ? ^ .
Mr. WILKIN. Latterly I was connected with the Union Guardian

Trust Co.
Mr. PECORA. In what capacity ?
Mr. WILKIN. AS a vice president.
Mr. PECORA. From that time on until when ?
Mr. WILKIN. I believe I was elected a vice president in October of

1932 and I continued until the bank holiday.
Mr. PECORA. Were you also an officer or director of any other

banking unit of the group?
Mr. WILKIN. I was a director of the First National Bank of

Kalamazoo and also of the City National Bank of Battle Creek.
Mr. PECORA. YOU heard the testimony Colonel Walsh gave here in

the last half hour, did you ?
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Mr. WILKIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. YOU heard the testimony he gave concerning the

process by which the Union Industrial Trust & Savings Bank of
Flint, which was one of the unit banks of the group, wiped out bills
payable amounting to $1,800,000 as of December 31, 1931, did you?

Mr. WILKIN. I did; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know anything about that transaction ?
Mr. WILKIN. I know all about it.
Mr. PECORA. Tell us all about it then.
Mr. WILKIN. Well, we were called—that is, our bank was called,

on the phone, and I was the operating head of the Union Industrial
Bank at that time. Our funds were transferred by telephone from
Detroit. We were called and told there was a credit of $600,000
placed in our account, or that it would be placed in our account, at
the Guardian

Mr. PECORA (interposing). Who told you that?
Mr. WILKIN. I cannot say, but it was a call in the regular course

of business. So we reduced our bills payable by $600,000 with this
money upon our books. Well, then, when we got the statement
of the bank on the day after the first of January, this $600,000 de-
posit had not gone to our credit. So I immediately tried to get
in touch with Patterson, who was the vice president of the group,
and the one they told me had arranged this credit. That was at the
time that the National Bank of Commerce and the Guardian De-
troit Bank consolidated, over that year end. But I could not get
Patterson. So I got a fellow by the name of—well, he was a vice
president anyway, in charge of the bank's accounts there. So later
on in the day he called me and told me that due to the press of
the consolidation they had not got this credit through, and to just
cancel that transaction. So that is the story about the $600,000.

Mr. PECORA. Well, what was the rest of the story, about the
$1,800,000 bills payable that were taken up at that time?

Mr. WILKINS. Oh, no, Mr. Pecora. Bills payable were not elimi-
nated at all at that time. They still showed l1/^ million dollars
bills payable after that entry.

Mr. PECORA. I show you photostatic reproductions of certain docu-
ments, four in number. Will you look at them and tell us if they
relate to this transaction, involving this certificate of deposit of
$600,000 you have just alluded to?

Mr. WILKIN. All right.
Mr. PECORA. I am handing them to you to look at.
Mr. WILKIN (after looking at the papers). I would say they did,

Mr. Pecora, although it is not my writing.
Mr. PECORA. What did you say?
Mr. WILKIN. It is not my writing, but I would say that is correct,
Mr. PECORA. Will you just keep them for a moment as I want

to refer to them.
Mr. WILKIN. All right.
Mr. PECORA. Of what records or documents are these photostatic

reproductions ?
Mr. WILKIN. They are reproductions of items in the files of the

Union Industrial Bank at Flint.
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The CHAIRMAN. What kind of items? Certificates of deposit and
so on?

Mr. WILKIN. No. sir. These are debit and credit slips.
Mr. PECORA. All four of them ?
Mr. WILKIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Chairman, I offer them in evidence, and ask

they may be marked by consecutive numbers as separate exhibits.
The CHAIRMAN. Let them be admitted and made a part of the

record.
(The four photostats were marked as follows: "Committee Ex-

hibit No. 98, Jan. 19, 1934"; "Committee Exhibit No. 99, Jan. 19,
1934"; "Committee Exhibit No. 100, Jan. 19, 1934"; "Committee
Exhibit No. 101, Jan. 19, 1934" and are as follows:)

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 98, JANUAEY 19, 1934

UNION INDUSTRIAL TRUST AND SAVINGS BANK,

Flint, Michigan, Date December 31, 1931.
Debit Guardian Detroit Bank. In payment of CD. issued today, $600,000.00.

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 99, JANUARY 19, 1934

UNION INDUSTRIAL TRUST AND SAVINGS BANK,
Flint, Michigan, Date December 31, 1931.

Credit Demand Crdt. Written, $600,000.00.

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 100, JANUARY 19, 1934

Date December 31, 1931.
Debit bills payable. Partial payment to Guardian Detroit Bank to apply on

our notes, $600,000.00.

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 101, JANUARY 17, 1934,

UNION INDUSTRIAL TRUST AND SAVINGS BANK,

Flint, Michigan. Date, December 31, 1931.
Credit Guard an Detroit Bank Applied on our note, $60,000.00.

Mr. WILKIN. Mr. Pecora, I might say, or I should like to say, that
I have a memorandum here that I procured from the Guardian Bank,
which is in the files of the Industrial Bank, in the Guardian.

Mr. PECORA. Will you show it to me ?
Mr. WILKIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Wilkin, the memorandum you have produced was

made by whom?
Mr. WILKIN. Jacobs was his name.
Mr. PECORA. W. P. Jacobs ?
Mr. WILKIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Who was he?
Mr. WILKIN. He was the vice president in charge of banks and

bankers matters in the National Bank of Commerce.
Mr. PECORA. When did this memorandum come into your pos-

session ?
Mr. WILKIN. I would say 60 days ago.
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Mr. PECORA. And it came into your possession by virtue of your
employment by Governor Groesbeck as receiver of the group?

Mr. WILKIN. No, sir; it did not.
Mr. PECORA. HOW did it come into your possession ?
Mr. WILKIN. My secretary received it from one of the office boys of

the Guardian.
Mr. PECORA. Of the Guardian National Bank of Commerce ?
Mr. WILKIN. Yes, sir*
Senator COTJZENS. HOW did the office boy get it?
Mr. WILKIN. I suppose he copied it out of the files.
Mr. PECORA. He did not do that of his own initiative, did he ?
Mr. WILKIN. Well, he did not do it on mine.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know how he came to do it?
Mr. WILKIN. NO, sir; I do not, unless my secretary asked him to

do it. That was a
Mr. PECORA (interposing). Can you suggest any reason why your

secretary should have asked this office boy to do that ?
Mr. WILKIN. Yes; I can.
Mr. PECORA. Give it to me.
Mr. WILKIN. There was some discussion about this item in Flint.

They had a grand jury investigation
Mr. PECORA (interposing). Who took part in that discussion?
Mr. WILKIN. I don't know, apart from one person.
Mr. PECORA. And who was that?
Mr. WILKINS. It was Strassler, the fellow who initialed these debit

slips here. So I was out of town when this happened, and he went up
there and came back and told my secretary what had happened at
that investigation, and

Mr. PECORA (interposing). Whstt investigation do you mean, now?
Mr. WILKIN. The investigation in Flint. They had investigated,

apparently, this bank at Flint, with this 1-man grand jury.
Mr. PECORA. Who made that investigation?
Mr. WILKIN. I think it was Judge Black. Now, I am not certain

about that. I never was called.
Mr. PECORA. GO ahead and complete your answer.
Mr. WILKIN. SO he returned, and I was out of town, and he told

my secretary what he had been questioned about up there. He is
the young fellow that I took to Flint with me when I went up there
after that big defalcation in that bank. He came back and reported
what they had asked him, reported to my secretary. And she was
formerly Covington's secretary in the Guardian National Bank.
At any rate, she knew or found out that there was such a memo-
randum in the files of the Guardian.

Mr. PECORA. By " she " do you mean your secretary ?
Mr. WILKIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. GO ahead.
Mr. WILKIN. And she asked this young fellow, whom she knew

and whom I didn't know, to get this copy of it for her. And she
turned it over to me.

Senator COTJZENS. Was he working in the bank?
Mr. WILKIN. I don't know, Senator Couzens. I imagine he must

have been in order to get this.
Mr. PECORA. Will you tell the committee the substance of what

your secretary told you? I mean about how she had learned about
the discussion that you have referred to, and about the investigation.
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Mr. WILKIN. Well, she told me that while I was gone the deputy
sheriff came down and took Strassler out of the Trust Co. and back
to Flint to appear before the investigation.

Senator COUZENS. DO you mean the grand jury investigation?
Mr. WILKIN. Yes, sir.
Senator COUZENS. Was that a grand jury investigation or some

other kind of investigation ?
Mr. WILKIN. I don't know.
Mr. PECORA. YOU are not referring to the 1-man grand jury inves-

tigation held in Detroit, are you ?
Mr. WILKIN. No, sir.
Mr. PECORA. YOU are referring to a grand jury investigation held

over in Flint?
Mr. WILKIN. Yes.
Senator COUZENS. DO you mean to say to me that you don't know

whether that grand jury proceeding was open or closed?
Mr. WILKIN. I don't know; no, sir.
Mr. PECORA. GO ahead and complete your statement of what your

secretary told you about the matter.
Mr. WILKIN. Well, she wanted to see, or she asked this boy to look

at, the files over in the bank, to see if there was anything there con-
cerning this matter. And he apparently got this out of the files and
gave it to her. That is all I know about it.

Senator COUZENS. That isn't the original, is it ?
Mr. WILKIN. NO, sir; that is a copy.
Mr. PECORA. I am going to offer in evidence the document pro-

duced by the witness, which is a copy of what this office boy gave
your secretary; is that it ?

Mr. WILKIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Chairman, I offer it.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted, and made a part of the record.
(The memorandum dated Jan. 3, 1932, was marked " Committee

Exhibit No. 102, Jan. 19, 1934, and will be found immediately fol-
lowing where read by Mr. Pecora.)

Mr. PECORA. The memorandum, which is typewritten and un-
signed, reads as follows:

W.P.J. JANUARY 3, 1932,
Mr. H. R. Wilkin telephoned today regarding a deposit of $600,000 which

we were supposed to make with him over the year-end in the form of a
certificate of deposit. I discussed the matter with Mr. B. K. Patterson of the
Guardian Detroit Union Group, Inc., and it seems that due to the confusion
incidental to the consolidating of the Guardian Detroit Bank and the National
Bank of Commerce, the instructions which he forwarded to us were mislaid.
Due, however, to the fact that it was to be a transaction of a few days' dura-
tion it was decided that, rather than going to the trouble of making out a
certificate of deposit and adjusting the entries on our books, the transaction
would be better concluded by the Union Industrial Trust & Savings Bank of
Flint making the necessary entries on their books.

Now, Mr. Wilkin, does this memorandum, which you say was pre-
pared by Mr. Jacobs, and whose initials are "W. P. J." confirm,
according to your recollection of the telephone conversation alluded
to therein, and to .which you were a participant ?

Mr. WILKIN. Yes, sir.

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES 5 0 0 5

Mr. PECORA. What did you understand was meant by this refer-
ence to this committee exhibit no. 102:

Due, however, to the fact that it was to be a transaction of a few days'
duration.

Mr. WILKIN. That is not my language.
Mr. PECORA. I know that. But what do you understand it refers

to?
Mr. WILKIN. Apparently that it was just short-time money that

I had.
Mr. PECORA. That referred to the $600,000 certificate of deposit, a

copy of which has heretofore been received in evidence and marked
" Committee Exhibit No. 48 ", December 21,.1933, which exhibit you
have already seen.

Mr. WILKIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Why was that to be a transaction of a few days'

duration ?
Mr. WILKIN. I could not explain that.
Mr. PECORA. YOU know nothing about it ?
Mr. WILKIN. No, sir. I knew that we were to get the deposit. I t

came unsolicited.
Mr. PECORA. HOW did you know you were to get the deposit?
Mr. WILKIN. Because we were called on the phone, like was the

usual custom.
Mr. PECORA. What were you to do with the deposit?
Mr. WILKIN. We were to do just what we would do with any

deposit. We reduced our bills payable by that amount.
Mr. PECORA. By the amount of $600,000?
Mr. WILKIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Was a statement of condition of the Union Industrial

Bank of Flint made as of December 31, 1931 ?
Mr. WILKIN. It would have to be; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Was it in that statement that the bills payable item

was reduced by $600,000 as a result of this transaction ?
Mr. WILKIN. I would think it would be; yes.
Mr. PECORA. DO you recall who signed that statement of condition

or report?
Mr. WILKIN. I do not, but I think I signed most of the statements

of condition. That is a routine matter.
Mr. PECORA. DO you recall having signed that particular one ?
Mr. WILKIN. NO, sir; I do not.
Mr. PECORA. YOU recall, however, the statement, do you not, that

the item of " Bills payable " was reduced by $600,000 as the result
of this process?

Mr. WILKIN. NO ; I may recall it by seeing the
Mr. PECORA. The exhibit?
Mr. WILKIN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Having your recollection so refreshed, do you now

recall the whole transaction ?
Mr. WILKIN. Yes. sir—no, sir; I don't recall the whole transac-

tion. I know that these are our vouchers back of that. They are
genuine.

Mr. PECORA. I am going to show you again the exhibits that have
been received in evidence here as committee exhibits 98, 99, 100,
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and 101, respectively, as of this date. Two of them appear to be
debit slips and two of them appear to be credit slips. Will you
look at them and tell this committee for the record just what the
effect and meaning and significance was of these four exhibits ?

Mr. WILKIN. The first that I see is a charge ticket, charging the
Guardian Detroit Bank with $600,000.

The second is a charge ticket to bills payable, charging $600,000.
The next is a credit ticket, crediting the demand certificates of

deposit with $600,000.
This [indicating] is a credit ticket, crediting the Guardian De-

troit Bank with $600,000.
Mr. PECORA. I show you what purports to be a photostatic repro-

duction of the report of condition of the Union Industrial Trust &
Savings Bank of Flint as of December 31, 1931, and it bears upon
its face a signature reading " H. R. Wilkin." Will you look at it
and tell me if you recognize the handwriting of that signature as
being your handwriting?

Mr. WILKIN. Yes, sir; that is mine.
Mr. PECORA. Look at it more closely and tell us if you recognize

the entire document as being a true and correct copy of the report
of condition of that bank as of December 31, 1931, sighed By you.

Mr. WILKIN. 1 would say it was; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Does that refresh your recollection that you signed

this particular report?
Mr. WILKIN. NO, sir; I signed hundreds of reports.
Mr. PECORA. Looking at that document which you have just iden-

tified as a true and correct copy of the report and which contains
the signature of H. R. Wilkin, which you say is in your handwriting,
does that not serve to refresh your recollection as to the fact that
you signed the original of that particular report ?

Mr. WILKIN. I signed this report; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I offer that copy of it in evidence.
Senator COUZENS. The same may be admitted.
(Photostatic copy of report of condition of Union Industrial Sav-

ings & Trust Co., Flint, Mich., of Dec. 31, 1931, was marked for iden-
tification, " Committee Exhibit No. 103, Jan. 19, 1934.")

Senator COTJZENS. What is the name of the secretary that appeared
before the grand jury?

Mr. WILKIN. I t was Strassler that appeared before the grand jury.
Senator COTJZENS. Your secretary did not appear before it?
Mr. WILKIN. NO, sir.
Senator COUZENS. And that is the man whom you have just men-

tioned wTho told you the questions he had been asked by the grand
jury?

Mr. WILKIN. He told her. He has told me since, but he told her
at that time.

Senator COUZENS. SO he did tell you at some time the questions
he had been asked by the grand jury?

Mr. WILKIN. Yes.
Senator COUZENS. Did he tell you his answers ?
Mr. WILKIN. I don't remember that he did.
Mr. PECORA. He would not tell you the questions without telling

you the answers, would he ?
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Mr. WILKIN. Just a moment. When the deputy sheriff came
and took him out there Strassler was very familiar with Flint.
Judge Black, who was conducting this grand jury, was one of the
directors of the bank in which I worked. When he got to Flint
they did not take him before the judge at all, but they questioned
him. He wTas questioned by the deputy sheriff and the prosecutor in
the sheriff's office.

Senator COUZENS. Then he did not appear before the grand jury?
Mr. WILKIN. No, sir.
Senator COTTZENS. YOU testified a while ago that he did.
Mr. WILKIN. TO all intents he was taken there for that purpose,

but he didn't get before the grand jury.
Mr. PECORA. I notice in this exhibit no. 103 of this date, which is

a photostatic copy of the report of condition of the Flint bank as of
December 31, 1931, that the amount of bills payable shown in this
report as of that date is $1,500,000. Did you see that?

Mr. WILKIN. Yes, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. DO you remember what those bills payable were,

the principal items?
Mr. WILKIN. I t would be notes to other banks, Senator.
Mr. PECORA. What other banks?
Mr. WILKIN. Some to the Federal Eeserve, some to the Guardian,

and some, perhaps, in New York.
Mr. PECORA. I show you photostatic copies of two certain docu-

ments or statements on printed forms with typewritten figures
thereon, both captioned " Union Industrial Trust & Savings Bank,
Flint, Mich., General Journal Ledger and Statement of Condition."
Will you look at them and tell me if you recognize them as being
true and correct copies of the ledger sheets referred to ?

Mr. WILKIN. I would say they are copies of those sheets; yes.
Mr. PECORA. I offer them in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. They will be admitted.
(Photostatic copies of documents captioned " Union Industrial

Trust & Savings Bank, Flint, Mich., General Journal Ledger and
Statement of Condition", were received in evidence, marked for
identification, respectively, " Committee Exhibit No. 104, Jan. 19,
1934 ", and " Committee Exhibit No. 105, Jan. 19, 1934.")

Mr. PECORA. The first of these exhibits, the one marked "Commit-
tee Exhibit No. 104 " in evidence purports to be a copy of the general
journal ledger and statement of condition of the Union Industrial
Trust & Savings Bank, of Flint, Mich., as of Thursday, December
31, 1931, does it mot?

Mr. WILKIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. The second one of these exhibits, the one marked

" Committee Exhibit No. 105 " of this date likewise purports to be,
on its face, a copy of general journal ledger and statement of the
condition of the same bank, of the same date, namely, Thursday,
December 31, 1931, does it not?

Mr. WILKIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. What is the amount of bills payable and rediscounts

shown on the general journal ledger and statement of condition
marked in evidence as " Committee Exhibit No. 104 " ?

Mr. WILKIN. $2,100,000.
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Mr. PECORA. And what is the amount of the corresponding item
shown on exhibit no. 105?

Mr. WILKIN. $1,500,000.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, why is there this conflict between these two

exhibits with respect to that item?
Mr. WILKIN. They are two different statements
Mr. PECORA. DO they not both purport to relate to the same thing ?
Mr. WILKIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. That is, each one of these exhibits purports to show

the general journal ledger and statement of condition of that bank
as of Thursday, December 31, 1931 ?

Mr. WILKIN. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. Why were there two separate ledger statements of

condition of the same date containing these conflicting items ?
Mr. WILKIN. I t would be only a guess. I don't remember, but I

can guess. When this item was not straightened out the way it
should have been, in all probability the bookkeeper went back to re-
flect the true condition of the books and made up the statement as it
should be, and without this $600,000 entry. That is the only expla-
nation I can think of.

Mr. PECORA. DO you note also that on exhibit no. 104 the item of
""Certificates of deposit, commercial", is shown to be $308,832.74?

Mr. WILKIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And you notice that the corresponding item on ex-

hibit no. 105 is $908,832.74, or exactly $600,000 more than the amount
of the item as it appears on exhibit 104?

Mr. WILKIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. HOW do you explain that conflict ?
Mr. WILKIN. Well, that is the only explanation I can give. It

would be the same as the other, that when this entry was not taken
care of in Detroit the auditor went back and had a proper state-
ment put in his book. That is the only thing I can say. There
may be another reason, but I don't know.

Mr. PECORA. Which of these two exhibits do you regard as the
proper statement ?

Mr. WILKIN. Well, on December 31 I regarded the one showing
the $1,500,000 of bills payable as proper.

Mr. PECORA. And the certificates of deposit of $300,000 ?
Mr. WILKIN. Nine hundred thousand and odd, that would be.
Mr. PECORA. That is right. You regard that as the correct one ?
Mr. WILKIN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Did the bank have two separate ledger sheets for

that day?
Mr. WILKIN. Yes, sir; apparently. I have never seen them before,

but there are two sheets there.
Senator COUZENS. Which one was given to the public in the state-

ment of December 31, 1931?
Mr. WILKIN. I could not say, Senator. The statement is there.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Wilkin, did you ever discuss this $600,000 cer-

tificate of deposit transaction with Governor Grossbeck, the receiver ?
Mr. WILKIN. Yes, sir. I would say it would be in April or May

of 1933. Mr. John Farley, of Flinty on behalf of his client, was
suing Mr. Mott, who was president of this bank. Farley came in
to see Governor Grossbeck about it and about the bank generally
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Mr. PECORA. About the Flint bank?
Mr. WILKIN. Yes, sir; and this matter, among others, was brought

up at that time, and I, of course, knew about it and told Farley
what had happened.

Mr. PECORA. DO you know a Mr. Orcutt?
Mr. WILKIN, Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Who was he ?
Mr. WILKIN. He was formerly a banker in some little place in

Michigan; I have forgotten the place; but then he cam© to Flint to
take care of the directors' end of this directors' proposition in con-
nection with this defalcation. He kept the books for the directors,
and incidentally did some work for me in the bank.

Mr. PECORA. I want to read to you for the purpose of possibly
refreshing your recollection concerning the events that will be stated
in my reading of this document, from a statement made by Mr.
Orcutt in regard to the covering up of the bills payable [reading] :

On the 26th day of May 1933 when I found this transfer on the books
Eelating to this $600,000 item
Mr. WILKIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA (continuing reading) :
I called in the attorneys and showed them the entries that were made.

They called up former Governor Grossbeck and made an appointment to meet
him because Mr. Wilkin was working with him, and they wanted to interview
Mr. Wilkin on items that were transferred, and on May 26, 1933, we drove
down there and by appointment met Mr. Grossbeck in his office in the Penob-
scot Building. I had those take-off sheets that you have, and Governor Gross-
beck looked at them and he had those accounts that were not broken down,
and he said, "This is some more high financing", and laughed and called
Wilkin in.

Do you recall that occasion?
Mr. WILKIN. Yes, sir. Orcutt was not there.
Mr. PECORA. Let me read further [reading]:
Mr. Wilkin was cross-examined by Mr. Farley and admitted before all of u^

that this was a scheme that was put up by Col. James L. Walsh to cover
up their bills payable, to dress up their statement, is the phrase he first used,
and Mr. Farley said, u That was to deceive them "]

f and he said, " Yes", and
he said they did it with all of their units to cover up all their bills payable
so that when their combined statement came out they reported no bills payable.
In previous statements they had in the neighborhood of $21,000,000 of bills
payable, all of the group, but the report came out with a statement whieht
was signed by Mr. Blair and Mr. Lord, authorized by the executive committee,
commenting on the fact that previous statements showed $21,000,000 and that
amount had been gradually reduced until at the time this statement was made
none of their units had any. Then Governor Grossbeck turned to Mr. Wilkin
and s>aid, " Boy, you are going to jail." Wilkin was quite worked up about it..
He argued and said the other banks did the same and he thought it was all
right to do it.

Do you recall that?
Mr. WILKIN. I recall beating Orcutt, but I never heard of the

$21,000,000 before. And as far as telling him I deceived people, that
is an absolute lie.

Mr. PECORA. There is nothing that I have read here that said yon
had deceived them.

Mr. WILKIN. Then I have misunderstood what you have read, Mr.
Pecora. It says there, according to what I heard, that Farley ques-
tioned me and asked if this was to deceive people, and I said " Yes.'7
I never said any such thing.
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Mr. PECORA. The statement reads as follows, with regard to that
[reading] ;

Mr. Wilkin was cross-examined by Mr. Farley and admitted before all of us
that it was a scheme that was put up by Col. James L. Walsh to cover up their
bills payable; to- dress up their statement, is the phrase he first used; and Mr.
Farley said that was to deceive them, and he said, " Yes ", and he said they
did it with all of their units to cover up all their bills payable, so that when
their combined statement came out they reported no bills payable—

And so forth.
Mr. WILKIN. That is not true.
Mr. PECORA. Was there any such conversation?
Mr. WILKIN. Yes. This is all with Orcutt. Orcutt was not in the

meeting with Grossbeck and Farley and I at all; he was in another
office. In Orcutt's presence I said to him, " Well, of course, Orcutt,
you have been in a bank long enough to know that all banks window-
dress ", and Orcutt said, " I never heard of it." So that is the only
•conversation I had with him, because we had nothing in common
and I wouldn't be bothered talking to him.

Mr. PECORA. What was the conversation referred to that you
had with Mr. Farley at that time ?

Mr. WILKIN. I explained several things to Farley. Farley was
suing—or at least his client was suing—Mr. Mott, I think, on the
ground that the bank was insolvent when she contributed her share
of this defalcation that Mr. Mott testified about, and he claimed
his client had no business to owe it. So I talked to him, I would
say, about 20 different items in connection with that bank.

Mr. PECORA. Did you discuss in that conversation or interview
with Mr. Farley, in Governor Grossbeck's office, this item of bills
payable ?

Mr. WILKIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Tell us what you said to Farley about that.
Mr. WILKIN. Well, I told him exactly that obviously these moneys

came into the bank to take care of the bills payable.
Mr. PECORA. Did you say that was window-dressing, or words

to that effect?
Mr. WILKIN. I did to Orcutt; yes. I don't remember saying

that to Mr. Farley.
Mr. PECORA. Did you say to Farley that all of the unit banks

had adopted this policy of covering bills payable through the
medium of certificates of deposit?

Mr. WILKIN. NO, sir. I didn't know that was the case. There
are some banks that I don't think ever did it, in our group.

Mr. PECORA. Did you not tell this committee this morning that
that was the general policy of the Group Co. with its unit banks ?

Mr. WILKIN. NO ; I did not, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. Did you first learn what the method of covering up

bills payable was in connection with these transactions of Decem-
ber 31, 1931, that have been referred to in the course of your
testimony ?

Mr. WILKIN. NO, sir; but I knew that a few of the banks had done
it, but I thought they were banks a good deal like the one I was run-
ning. For instance, the Flint bank was the most frozen-asset bank
in Michigan, I think, in 1929. When I went to Flint we had a run,
& very pronounced run, on that bank for 60 days, in which I lost
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between 5 and 6 million dollars in deposits. I couldn't liquidate
fast enough to keep the depositors satisfied. So the Bethlehem Steel
Co., the American Rolling Mills, Ford Motor Co., and Armour & Co.
came in with huge deposits into that bank, and that came all through
Guardian, and I thought that I was being, and I know I was being,
particularly taken care of on account of the condition of that bank.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Wilkin, do you recall as an incident to that meet-
ing in Governor Grossbeck's office, referred to in this statement of
Orcutt, that Governor Grossbeck turned to you saying something
about your going to jail?

Mr. WILKIN. Yes; it was a joke.
Mr. PECORA. He said it as a joke?
Mr. WILKIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Did you think it was a joke when he said that?
Mr. WILKIN. I absolutely knew it was a joke.
Mr. PECORA. And instead of being worked up about it, did you

laugh at the joke?
Mr. WILKIN. I couldn't help it, Mr. Pecora. If this had been de-

ception I would have put in $2,100,000 of CD. and wiped out my
bills payable. There was no deception as far as I am personally
concerned with this matter.

Mr. PECORA. Because you did not wipe out the entire amount of
bills payable, $2,100,000, but only wiped out $600,000 thereof, it
was no deception ?

Mr. WILKIN. Not on my part.
Mr. PECORA. On whose part?
Mr. WILKIN. I don't think, on anyone's part.
Mr. PECORA. It would have been deception if the entire amount

of $2,100,000 bills payable had been wiped out?
Mr. WILKIN. I might so construe it; yes.
Mr. PECORA. If you go all the way in wiping out those items of

bills payable it is deception, but if you only go part of the way it
is not deception? If that your philosophy?

Mr. WILKIN. Oh, no, no; providing you do it by soliciting funds
and wiping out $2,100,000 in this instance—yes; I would say it was
deception. The $600,000 came in unsolicited and went to pay off
bills payable.

Mr. PECORA. On January 2, 1932, that certificate of deposit, as
appears from the record here, was withdrawn and canceled, was it
not?

Mr. WILKIN. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. And that restored that $600,000 to the bills payable

account, did it not ?
Mr. WILKIN. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. YOU signed this statement of condition of the bank

marked in evidence here as " exhibit no. 103 "on January 8, 1932, did
you not ? Look at the exhibit and see the date of it.

Mr. WILKIN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. When you signed that on January 8, 1932, it showed

bills payable amounting to only $1,500,000 instead of $2,100,000,
and you knew that 6 days before you signed that report, namely, on
January 2, 1932, the certificate of deposit by which you were enabled
to reduce the bills-payable item from $2,100,000 to $1,500,000 had
been withdrawn or canceled ?
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Mr. WILKIN. I knew it at that time, and should have, of course,
checked this statement, which I did not do.

The CHAIRMAN. Were the deposits by the Bethlehem Steel Co.
and the Ford Motor Co.—the large deposits that you mentioned—
temporary deposits?

Mr. WILKIN. Some were for several months, and some were in the
bank, part of them, when the bank closed for the holiday on Feb-
ruary 11. But I would like to say this, Mr. Pecora, if I may, that
when I went to Flint the deposits were $24,000,000.

Senator COUZENS. When was that?
Mr. WILKIN. November 1, 1929. I paid off in that bank over 50

percent of those deposits during my 2 years or two and a quarter
years in Flint. In other words, the people got a real 50-percent
dividend before I left there.

The CHAIRMAN. The committee will now adjourn until 2 o'clock
next Tuesday.

Senator COUZENS. And you will return, Mr. Wilkin, will you ?
Mr. WILKIN. Yes, sir.
(Whereupon, at 1:15 p.m., the subcommittee adjourned until

Tuesday, Jan. 23, 1934, at 2 p.m.)

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 95, JANUARY, 19, 1934.

CORPORATIONS—SURETYSHIP: Corporations may guarantee obligations
of subsidiary companies and others where its own rights or property interests
are directly benefited or promoted.

JANUARY 27, 1931.
Hon. CHAEJLEIS D. LIVINGSTON,

Commissioner of Insunmoe, Lansing, Michigan.
DEAR SIR: YOU have submitted for determination by this Department the

question whether a holding company organized to own the stock of other cor-
porations, including the stock of banks and trust companies, and which owns
all of the stock in such subsidiaries except directors qualifying shares, may
become surety on bonds securing the deposits of public funds in the subsidiaries.
The holding company is organized under the general corporation code, and no
express power to act as surety is found in the enumeration of the objects and
purposes for which the corporation is formed.

The general rule relating to the right of a corporation with reference to
guaranty and suretyship is—
" that it is ultra vires of a corporation to enter into contracts of guaranty or
suretyship not in furtherance of its business, unless given express authority to
do so. The fact that the corporation may reap some indirect benefit from becom-
ing a surety or guarantor for another does not confer upon it implied power to
do so; * * * It is not, however, ultra vires for a corporation to enter into
contracts of guaranty or suretyship where it does so in the legitimate further-
ance of its purposes and business."

7 R.O.L. 603

This rule was restated by the Circuit Court of Appeals of the Second Circuit
in In Re John D. Rose Company, 275 F 416, where the court said—

'*A corporation ordinarily is without power to enter into a contract of guar-
anty, as such a contract is foreign to the objects of its creation and hazards its
funds in a manner unwarranted by the contract which exists between it and the
state, and between it and its stockholders. The existence of such a power is
sometimes implied, however, when it is necessary to enable a corporation to
accomplish the objects for which it is created, or when it is reasonably neces-
sary in the conduct of its business."

The reason for this rule was well stated in Munaz v. Brasel (Tex. civ. app.)
108 S.W. 417, where a corporation formed principally to buy and sell liquors
at wholesale and retail was held to have implied power to sign a saloon keeper's
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bond although there was no express or implied agreement entered into that the
saloon keepers should purchase liquor of the corporation. The court said—

" To secure the patronage of such dealers is, therefore, directly in line with
the business for which it was formed. That aid in furnishing the necessary
bonds for such dealers was a means calculated to secure for it business and
promote its interest is also evident. To deny it the power to go on such bonds
would be throwing an impediment in the way of its business, instead of accord-
ing to it the right to use what is a direct means of enabling it to accomplish
the purposes of the incorporation.

" The building up of a trade for itself is not foreign to the business of a
mercantile corporation. A system which it adopts that is so clearly and directly
designed to build up its trade, as, in this case, the signing of bonds for cus-
tomers or prospective customers, is not outside of its powers."

There is a long line of cases involving specifically the right of a wholesale
liquor dealer or brewer to guarantee the performance of various undertakings
by his customers, and it is almost uniformly held that where a direct benefit
thereby inures to the surety it is entirely intra vires for a corporation to
act as such. Typical of these cases is Tirrmi v. Grand Rapids Breioing Com-
pany, 160 Mich. 371. The defendant, a corporation engaged in the business
of manufacturing and selling all kinds of malt and fermented liquors, made
a practice of furthering its business by aiding such keepers of saloons as
purchased its product in obtaining surities upon their bonds required by law,
and in the instant case induced the plaintiffs to become one of the surities
upon the bonds, agreeing to indemnify him against any loss. Upon suit being
brought on the basis of this indemnity the plea that the promise was ultra
vires was interposed. Overruling this contention the court said—

" The purpose for which the ' Brewing Co.' was organized was stated in its
articles to be * the manufacture and sale of malt and all kinds of malt and
fermented liquors and aerated and charged waters.' Under the well-settled
rule the defendant had implied power to do those things necessary and help-
ful to the conduct of its authorized business. It could itself engage in the
sale at retail of its product in as many places as it might desire, and there-
fore might contract with its own sureties requisite to such business, and in
our opinion it might also render assistance to puchasers of its product in
furtherance of a contract for such purchase."

It becomes evident, therefore, that the direct question with which we are
confronted is whether the guaranty of deposits in its subsidiaries is such a
furtherance of the business of the parent company as to reasonably lead! to
the implication of a power to act as surety as one of the incidents of the
powers expressly conferred by the corporate charter An analysis of some
of the cases in which the precise question played a part will be helpful in
reaching a determination.

Pollitz v. Public Utilities Commission of Ohio 96 Ohio St. 49. 117 N. E.
149, L.R.A. 1918-d 166, was error to the commission to review its order author-
izing a railroad company to join with certain other roads in guaranteeing pay-
ment of the principal and interest of certain bonds as they became due. In
acknowledging the railroad company's authority so to do, the court said—

" We think that in view of the express statutory provision of Ohio which
confers upon corporations the authority to ' purchase, or otherwise acquire, and
hold shares of stock in other kindred but not competing private corporations,
domestic or foreign,' pursuant to which the applicant acquired stock in the
Toronto, Hamilton & Buffalo Company, applicant was authorized, as incident to
the larger power, to purchase bonds of the Toronto, Hamilton & Buffalo Company,
if in its judgment, acting in good faith, such a transaction would safeguard
and further its interests as a stockholder; and, having legally acquired the
bonds, it may, upon reason and authority, dispose of them in the ordinary
manner dictated by business prudence and practice. It must be remembered
that at all times the good faith and the character of the transaction, as to
being fraudulent or otherwise illegal, may be inquired into in a proceeding in a
court of competent jurisdiction."

In Henderson Tire and Rubber Co. v. Gregory, 16 F. 2d, 589, 49 A.L.R. 1503,
one of the questions involved was the right of a company which owned a large
part of the stock of a subsidiary company to endorse trade acceptances of the
latter. The court held the endorser liable, saying in part:

" We agree with the trial court in holding that the indorsement by the
Rubber Company of the acceptances of the Stores Company was in furtherance
of the business of the Rubber Company and reasonably incidental to it. * * *
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Upon the whole evidence, therefore, we think that the claim on the indorse-
ments is brought well within the principle that a corporation may enter into
a contract of guaranty when reasonably incidental to its authorized business."

In Lumberman's Trust Co. v. Title Insurance and Investment Company of
Tacoma, 248 F. 312, it was held that although the constitution of the State of
Washington declares that corporations shall not issue stock except to bona
fide subscribers or their assigns, nor shall any corporation issue any bond
or other obligation for1 the payment of money except for money or property
received or labor done, it does not, its obvious purpose being to protect
creditors of corporations and prevent the issuance of worthless securities, pre-
clude a corporation, which, through the agency of another, it organized for
the purpose of acquiring the business of a competitor, from guaranteeing the
principal and interest of the indebtedness, incurred by its subsidiary; it
appearing that the stock of the nominal purchasing corporation was held by
the shareholders of the principal company, and there being a valuable consider-
ation for the guaranty. See also 248 F. 303.

The following statement is taken from the syllabus of Kendall v. Klapperthal
Co., 202 Penn. 586, 52 Atl. 92:

" Where three corporations are organized to act, and do act, and are treated
by all connected therewith, as virtually branches of a single organization,
having mutual and interdependent interests*, and co-operating on lines of com-
mon interest and policy for the furtherance of the purposes and the develop-
ment of the property of one of them, the parent corporation, the relation be-
tween them is sufficient consideration for assumption by the parent corporation
of the duty of reimbursing indorsers of the notes of another of the corporations
for loss from their indorsements."

A case decidedly analogous to that here under discussion is State Bank of
Fairfax v. Pacific Elevator Co., 169 Minn. 94, 198 N.W. 304. Three actions
were there brought against the Pacific Elevator Company to collect the amount
of three notes executed by the Crescent Milling Company, payment of which
the Pacific Elevator Co. had guaranteed. The plaintiffs were banks from which
the Milling Company had borrowed money for use in carrying out its business.
The capital stock of the Milling Company was held in equal amounts by the
Pacific Elevator Company and another corporation. There was practically one
ownership of all of the companies through interlocking directorates and stock
holdings. The court sustained liability on the part of the elevator company as
indorsor on the notes, using in part the following language:

" The notes were given for debts of the milling company. The elevator
company claims that it was merely an accommodation surety thereon, and was
without power to assume such obligations. It is a well-settled general rule
that in the absence of express authority therefor a corporation cannot become
a surety or guarantor for the benefit of another. * * * But here the
elevator company owned nearly one-half of the capital stock of the milling
company, and, as such owner, was directly interested in the business of that
company. Dividends earned by that company would increase the income oi1

the elevator company and enhance the value of its holdings; losses incurred
by that company would reduce the income of the elevator company and lessen
the value of its holdings. If the milling company should become unable to
continue in business for lack of funds, the elevator company might lose its
investment and also be subjected to an assessment upon its stock to pay
liabilities.

" While a corporation cannot "become a surety on obligations in which it has
no interest, it may guarantee the obligations of its subsidiary companies;
and this doctrine has been extended to permit it to guarantee the obligations
of others where the purpose is to promote or protect its own rights or prop-
erty interests, or to accomplish some legitimate object of financial benefit
to it, and not merely to aid the primary obligor."

The analogy between the facts as presented in the Fairfax case and those
with which we are here concerned becomes readily apparent. Where in that
case less than one-half of the capital stock of the subsidiary company was
owned by the parent company, here all of the stock, for practical purposes, is
so owned. Here, as there, dividends owned by the subsidiary company would
increase the income of the parent company and enhance the value of its hold-
ings, while losses would have the converse effect. The value of the stock of
the holding company varies directly, therefore, with the value of stock in the
subsidiary companies, which is in turn dependent upon the earnings of the
latter. Deposits are furthermore requisite to earnings by a bank, and the
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folding company is, therefore, within its rights in doing whatever is reason-
ably necessary to encourage the placing of deposits with the banks in which
it is interested. It seems to be but reasonably incidental to the furtherance
of this purpose for the holding company to guarantee to depositors the security
of deposits with the subsidiary banks, and the execution of a guaranty or under-
taking of suretyship for that purpose would not be an ultra vires act, not-
withstanding the absence from the articles of association of any express
authorization so to act.

It is my conclusion, therefore, that as long as a holding company limits its
guaranty and surety undertakings to its subsidiary units upon whose business
it depends for the success of its own existence, there can be no legal objection
to such action. There must in all such cases, however, be a direct relationship
between the guaranty and the business of the guaranteeing company.

I feel called upon, however, by motives of public policy, to caution depositors,
especially municipal corporations, against the too liberal exercise of the rule
here announced. While not, strictly speaking, a legal question, there is, how-
ever, an important question of policy to which I must allude. The purpose of
a guaranty is to insure the faithful performance of an undertaking by the
principal, in default of which the person indemnified or the obligee may resort
to the liability assumed by the guarantor. Applied to the instant case, it means
simply that if a municipal corporation should deposit funds in a bank and the
security of those deposits should be guaranteed by a mercantile corporation
organized to hold the stock of that bank and of other banks, and the bank
should fail, the depositor would have recourse against the assets of the holding
company as the guarantor. However, as already pointed out, the assets of the
holding company consist chiefly, if not entirely, of stocks including the stock
of the defunct bank. The value of the holding company's assets is therefore
no greater than the total value of all of the stock in its portfolio, except, of
course, for such cash assets which it may own in the way of undivided profits,
etc. It is entirely conceivable, however, that the failure of a bank may directly
result in the failure of a holding company, or at least result in serious impair-
ment of the holding company's assets. In such a case, the situation would be
one where the bank in effect guaranteed its own obligations, and the depositor
would find himself without secondary protection of any kind. In fact, if the
sole assets of the holding company should be the stock of the defunct bank,
the guaranty would fall with the principal obligation. There is, therefore, an
element of danger in the practical application of the holding reached above,
to which attention should be directed.

Very truly yours,
CR: LD/o ' ATTORNEY GENEQRIAL.
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